

university of groningen

faculty of spatial sciences

"Mind the Gap"

Understanding the Role of Risk Perceptions in Climate Policy Implementation Gaps



Word count: 21969 Author: Jessica Formen Supervisors: Dr Stefan Verweij and Dr Rozanne Spijkerboer

MSc Environmental and Infrastructure Planning

University of Groningen, Faculty of Spatial Sciences

1

Colophon

Master thesis:	MSc. Environmental and Infrastructure Planning	
Title:	"Mind the Gap"	
Subtitle:	Understanding the Role of Risk Perceptions in Climate Policy Implementation Gaps	
Author:	Jessica Formen	
Student Number:	S5037263	
Version:	Final Version	
Supervisors:	Dr Stefan Verweij Dr Rozanne Spijkerboer	
University:	University of Groningen Faculty of Spatial Sciences Landleven 1 9747AD Groningen The Netherlands	
Date:	17 August 2023	
Place:	Leeuwarden, the Netherlands	
Word count:	21969	
Cover picture:	Brett Jordan, 2020. Free to use commercially and non-commercially.	

Preface

Dear reader,

If you would go back to 2016, the year I graduated from my international school in Shanghai and told me I would be writing a piece that uncovers the social and technical obstacles faced in the energy transition, I might have laughed, shrugged my shoulders, and continued with my day. At the time, I had no idea what I wanted or who I wanted to be. I felt disoriented and confused; short-sighted, I enrolled in the "Water Management" track offered by HZ University of Applied Sciences. It was not until my semester abroad in South Korea that I would extensively learn about the term "spatial planning". Discovering the urgency behind spatial planning and how it could contribute to greener, healthier, and more vibrant living environments which can sustain themselves for years to come, flipped a switch within me. Until then, I had not grasped how vital the role of spatial planner was and had inconspicuously underappreciated the built environment that surrounded me, always overlooking the efforts of spatial planners, which I had just assumed as a given.

Now, two years have passed since I started my journey at the University of Groningen in spatial planning, and my passion for the environment has only grown. Yet, I found myself wondering, why is it that people do not take the risks of climate change seriously? Surrounded by my like-minded peers and teachers, we all knew that this urgency was real and the risk ahead of us were simply a matter of time. I learned that the energy transition played a major role in spatial planning and became aware of the complexities we face in implementing climate policy, seeing the multifaceted challenges which need to be overcome in order to move the energy transition forward. In my thesis, I discovered the broad diversity of individual factors that shape how people perceive and respond to climate change and renewable energy, where climate change has become a highly polarized topic, with social and political divisions shaping how we approach the issue. I found that this clash of interests among different groups and political ideologies creates obstacles in our quest for a unified response. On the local level, the challenges become even more intricate. Climate policies need to be tailored to each municipality's encountered circumstances, such as available resources, and the characteristics of communities. However, such decentralized approaches leads to varying policies across regions, creating inconsistencies in finding a collective response. In combination with people's fragmented value orientations and risk perceptions that view the danger of climate change as distant and uncertain, the implementation of climate policy demands lengthy discussions with municipal authorities. Yet, finding common ground and bridging the gap in this heterogeneous turmoil can prove unsuccessful, resulting in heated debates and conflicting opinions on the best course of action.

In this thesis, I present you my culmination of countless hours of research and introspection, hoping to shed light on earlier-mentioned intricacies that lie before us. As I take you on this journey through the obstacles and opportunities within the energy transition, I invite you to ponder the choices we make as individuals, as communities, and as a society to realize a greener, healthier, and more sustainable world. I would like to give thanks to Stefan, my supervisor, for the great feedback and guidance he provided me within the last half year. Also Rozanne, for her attentive work and watching me cross the finish line. My family and friends, for their constant support and never-doubting belief that I can do it. And lastly to Roel, for showing me what moral support really means, as I found comfort, encouragement, and compassion in you. With you by my side, I found the strength to write a piece which I am immensely proud of.

With utmost gratitude,

Jessica Formen

Abstract

In the race to meet the targets set by the Paris Agreements, the Netherlands finds itself short of the finishing line. To reach its reduction target of 49-55% GHG emissions by 2030 compared to 1990 levels, a gap of 5-16% arises to reach its reduction target. To study this gap, the research question was: How do the risk perceptions of residents in the municipalities Midden-Groningen and municipality Het Hogeland slow down the implementation process of climate policies in Groningen province? A novel approach, combining the cultural theory of risk and value-belief-norm theory, created a multi-dimensional framework for a more nuanced understanding of the intricate connections between values, risk perceptions, and climate policy implementation. Firstly, the case studies' provincial and municipal energy documents were compared to identify the severity of the implementation gap through a document analysis, and secondly, the top parties in the Dutch provincial 2019 election were also compared through a voter behaviour analysis to identify parties' value orientation as a representation of Midden-Groningen's and Het Hogeland's values. The findings from the first comparison show a climate policy implementation gap in Groningen province, particularly in the municipality of Midden-Groningen and, to some extent, in Het Hogeland. Results indicate that due to contextual characteristics and residents' overall low sense of urgency and willingness to act against climate change, Midden-Groningen faces more complications in moving the energy transition forward. In the second comparison, the study determined the degree of altruistic, biospheric, and egoistic value orientation from the valuebelief-norm theory and also identified the dominant risk perceptions from the cultural theory of risk in these municipalities. The results show that Midden-Groningen residents have lower biospheric and altruistic values but higher egoistic values than Het Hogeland. These result in risk perceptions that see the natural environment as tolerant and resistant to invasive human actions. Recommendations have been provided on how planning practitioners within both municipalities can overcome these challenges. These boil down to two orders of suggestion, which are (1) for Midden-Groningen to become more proactive as the initiator in the energy transition and (2) for the transfer of policy and knowledge between Het Hogeland and Midden-Groningen. The study concludes that bridging the climate policy implementation gap between municipalities and province requires concerted efforts to understand and address the intricate interplay of values, risk perceptions, and context-specific challenges on the local level.

Keywords: Climate policy, implementation gap, energy transition, value orientation, risk perception, sense of urgency, willingness to act

Table of Contents

Chapter 1: Introduction	7
1.1 The urgency of climate policy implementation	7
1.2 The roadblock of policy implementation gaps	7
1.3 A novel approach to policy implementation gaps	8
1.4 Research objectives and research question	9
Chapter 2: Theoretical Framework	11
2.1 Risk Perception	11
2.1.1 Value Orientation	11
2.1.2 Cultural Risk Perception	12
2.2 Cultural Theory of Risk	12
2.3 The risk perceptions	14
2.3.1 The Individualist	14
2.3.2 The Hierarchist	15
2.3.3 The Egalitarian	16
2.3.4 The Fatalist	16
2.4 VBN theory and cultural theory of risk	17
Chapter 3: Operationalization	18
3.1 Connection between value orientation and environmental behaviour	18
3.2 Connection between environmental behaviour and voting behaviour	18
3.3 Policy Understanding	19
3.3 Conceptual Model	19
Chapter 4: Methodology	21
4.1 Research design	21
4.2 Case selection	22
4.3 Data collection	23
4.4 Data analysis	25
4.5 Ethical considerations	27
Chapter 5: Results	28
5.1 Energy policies	28
5.1.1 Residual heat	28
5.1.2 Natural gas-free heating	30
5.1.3 Large-scale and small-scale energy generation	33
5.1.4 Participation, acceptance, and support	36
5.1.5 The implementation gap	39
5.2 Value orientation and risk perception	41
5.2.1 Value orientation in Dutch parties	41
5.2.2 Value orientation in Het Hogeland and Midden-Groningen	44
5.2.3 Risk Perceptions in Het Hogeland and Midden-Groningen	46
Chapter 6: Discussion	48
6.1 Theoretical contributions	48
6.2 Voter behaviour as a measure of value orientation	48

6.3 Recommendations for planning practitioners	51
6.3.1 Residual heat	51
6.3.2 Natural gas-free heating	
6.3.3 Large-scale and small-scale energy generation	
6.3.4 Participation, acceptance, and support	
6.4 Conclusion	53
References	55
Data Sources	63
Appendix A	

6

List of Figures

Figure 1: The four cultural solidarities (Douglas and Widalvsky, 1982) derived from the cultural theory of risk with	
their corresponding myths of nature (Thompson, 1990) along the grid and group typology ?	13
Figure 2: Myths of nature adapted from Poortinga et al., (2002) where the ball represents the natural environment	14
Figure 3: Conceptual Model	20
Figure 4: Timeline of events	22
Figure 5: Indicative implementation gap (purely illustrative)	40
Figure 6: Value orientation within analysed Dutch parties44	44
Figure 7: Voter data in HH and MG with parties listed in order from most to least votes based on all valid votes (Kiesraad, n.d.)4	14

List of Tables

Table 1: Risk Perceptions of cultural theory of risk and their value orientations from the VBN theory	_ 17
Table 2: All documents used to study the implementation gap between the province and the municipalities	_24
Table 3: All sources used to study the value orientation and risk perception between the municipalities	_24
Table 4: All codes used to measure implementation gap and value orientation	_ 25
Table 5: Operationalization of value orientation	_26
Table 6: Differences in saving energy through residual heat	_ 29
Table 7: Differences in saving energy through collective heating systems	_ 30
Table 8: Differences in gas-free heating through sustainable gas alternatives	_ 31
Table 9: Differences in combatting energy poverty in gas-free heating	_ 32
Table 10: Differences in finding room for large-scale energy generation	_ 34
Table 11: Differences in small-scale energy generation at a decentralized level	_ 35
Table 12: Differences in acceptance and support through local ownership	_ 37
Table 13: Differences in participation in the heat transition	_ 38
Table 14: Percentage of value orientation statements	_ 41
Table 15: Value orientations and risk perceptions linked to the implementation gap in Het Hogeland and Midden-	
Groningen	_ 47

Chapter 1: Introduction

1.1 The urgency of climate policy implementation

Droughts, sea-level rise, heat waves, and other climate events are becoming more frequent in today's warming climate (IPCC, 2022). As a result, the Paris Agreement created in 2015 aims to maintain this global rise in temperature below 2°C above pre-industrial levels and wants to limit the rise of temperature further down to 1.5°C (UNFCCC, 2015). Since then, there has been a significant increase in climate policies that focus on reaching emission targets through the implementation of climate policy (Nascimento et al., 2021). However, concerns still arise in meeting the Agreement as there is slow development in emission reductions (ibid). This slow development is often due to complex factors that hinder the progress of climate policy implementation (Wolf et al., 2020), which can be linked to literature on policy implementation gaps. These can occur when moving from "what is required from a jurisdiction's respective abatement target to the target being met" (Perino et al., 2022, p. 214). As a member of the Paris Agreement, the Netherlands also experiences these implementation gaps (PBL, 2022). In recent years, the Dutch government has published many progress reports and policy documents containing actions to keep GHG emissions in check. However, the efforts put into these documents are not sufficiently reflected nor translated into on-the-ground responses necessary for climate policy implementation (PBL, 2021; 2022).

For example, the Netherlands' Climate Act includes the required regulations to reach the climate targets for 2030 and 2050. For 2030, the target is to reach an emission reduction between 49% to 55% compared to the emissions levels from 1990 (PBL, 2021). In attempts to achieve this target, the central government has released policy documents, such as the "Climate Agreement" in 2019, the recent "Climate Policy Programme" in 2022, an elaboration of the "Coalition Agreement" in 2021, and an amendment of the "Climate Plan 2021-2030" from 2020 (Raad van Staat, 2022; Verschuuren, 2022). It becomes clear that significant efforts are put into publishing these documents. However, more practical actions are required to reach climate targets. Other documents, such as the "Climate and Energy Outlook" reports of 2021 and 2022 from PBL's Netherlands Environmental Assessment Agency, mention that climate policies need to be more concrete to implement policies faster (PBL, 2021; PBL, 2022). Based on the current policies to come, the PBL estimates that emission levels are projected to be reduced by 39% to 50% by 2030, leaving a 5% to 16% gap compared to the original target (PBL, 2022). Also, the Advisory Division of the Council of State by virtue of the Climate Act, shares that climate targets are far out of reach (Raad van Staat, 2021; 2022). The Advisory Division argues that whilst current policies and policies to come are highly ambitious, it becomes more important to convert these into implementation agendas if targets are going to be met by 2030 (ibid). Thus, uncovering the implementation gaps to prevent falling beyond the planet's tipping point is highly relevant.

1.2 The roadblock of policy implementation gaps

Climate policy can be described as policies focusing on climate mitigation and adaptation. Respectively, these include policies that aim to reduce GHG emissions, mitigate the rate of global warming and anticipate the effects of climate change, adapting by taking appropriate measures to minimize the impacts of climate change (Newell, 2021). For climate policies to be implemented, the institutional contexts play a significant role in accomplishing a policy's purpose. In the

Netherlands, the institutional context follows a long tradition of cooperation, forming a multilevel governance approach where the implementation of policies occurs at the lowest level, the municipalities (Government of the Netherlands, 2011). Provinces are tasked to translate policies into the regionally encountered circumstances, which includes drawing up provincial climate policies (ibid). This entails that, while still staying in line with national guidelines, climate policy is context-dependent from province to province. Consequently, municipalities must implement necessary measures to achieve provincial policies and national climate targets (ibid). Thus, the outcomes of climate policies are increasingly dependent on the actions occurring on the local level (Zuidema, 2016).

However, implementing climate measures at the local level often hinges on a sense of urgency and the local willingness to act among residents in a municipality (Zuidema, 2016). These variables are influenced by (1) an individual's value orientation and (2) risk perception, which raises the complexity of the implementation stage as there is high social fragmentation of people's values and creates different risk perceptions towards climate change (Millner and Ollivier, 2015). Since individuals' underlying values are highly heterogeneous, variations in risk perceptions towards climate change emerge, creating different answers on approaching the climate crisis. Thus, it could be argued that these differences influence the climate policy implementation gap, as residents may have values and risk perceptions that are not in line with what climate policies strive to achieve. This study defines the policy implementation stage as "the stage of the policymaking process that involves translating the goals and commitments of a public policy into concrete and operating actions" (Ryan, 2015, p.520) and the implementation gap as the effectiveness of the implementation process; "the difference between a jurisdiction's targeted reduction path and the actual reductions achieved with the current set of climate policy instruments (towards the policy outcome)" (Perino et al., 2022, p. 214). This implementation gap indicates that the implementation stage can be labelled a "wicked" problem (Hudson et al., 2019). Wicked problems are described as not having a straightforward solution (Rittel and Weber, 1973), meaning there is contested agreement on how to overcome the implementation gap since there is no "one size fits all" solution (RIPA, 2019). Thus, when a municipality implements climate policy, its governance approach must consider the locally encountered circumstances, making each municipality context-specific. Hence, when deciding with residents on how to deal with the problem, wickedness arises as there is room for multiple explanations of the same problem and debate whether it is a problem in the first place. Thus, meeting climate policies is difficult as implementation processes can be lengthy and heavily negotiated, potentially ending in nonimplementation (Khan, 2016).

1.3 A novel approach to policy implementation gaps

It has often been helpful to study the variables on the level of an individual that can act in favour or against implementation, such as an individual's pro-environmental behaviour (Herrera-Mendoza et al., 2016). It has been highlighted that an individual's values can shape the acceptance of climate policy (De Groot and Steg, 2007; Steg et al., 2011), precisely the extent of one's altruistic, biospheric, and egoistic values. These values are key elements of the value-belief-norm theory from Stern et al. (1990) and also have been studied to determine an individual's risk perception towards climate change (Slimak and Dietz, 2006). However, the cultural theory of risk also has been proven to shed light on how individuals perceive climate change risks (Cambardella et al., 2020). The theory claims that four risk perceptions emerge: individualist, hierarchist, egalitarian,

and fatalist, differing in their corresponding values and behaviours toward nature (Douglas and Widalsvky, 1982). Based on these characteristics, an individual falls into one of the four risk perceptions and can act in favour or against climate policy implementation. In turn, an individual's values can act as an anchor, out of which (a multitude of) risk perceptions that can "influence the feasibility and acceptability of climate adaptation planning, policymaking, and implementation" (McNeeley and Lazrus, 2014, p.506). Hence, values shape risk perceptions, which is why this research fused these two theories, forging a novel multi-dimensional framework for a more nuanced understanding of the intricate connections between values, risk perceptions, and climate policy implementation.

Based on the most dominant risk perception in a community, different degrees of perceived urgency and willingness to act emerge, which may contribute to the implementation gap between the policy outputs at the local level and policy targets at the provincial level. Several reasons exist for late and implementation failures, such as dispersed governance, poor collaborative and coordinated policymaking, and overly optimistic policy expectations (Hudson et al., 2019; Peters, 2018). The avant-garde combination of theories can add a fresh and insightful perspective to this body of literature, specifically on the complex value dynamics that guide an individual's risk perceptions towards climate change and how this can hinder climate policy implementation. Thus, this approach enables a more holistic understanding of risk perception across the local level as it can be seen as a broad analysis of how climate risks are perceived (zoom out) but can also offer a deeper look at the values that emerge from these risk perceptions, offering insight how these may create resistance toward climate policies (zoom in). This unique theoretical framework was applied to the province of Groningen, specifically the municipalities Midden-Groningen and Het Hogeland.

1.4 Research objectives and research question

This research is interested in values and risk perceptions that emerge amongst residents at the municipal level and whether those align with what provincial climate policies aim to achieve. A mismatch, i.e., the lack of urgency in a municipality and their insufficient actions to achieve provincial policy, could be held accountable as a reason for climate policy implementation gaps.

This research aims to offer two knowledge-based contributions towards (1) the theories used in this study and (2) the planning practitioners across provincial and municipal governments. Firstly, since the cultural theory of risk in combination with the value-belief-norm theory has not been applied to the policy implementation stage (to this author's knowledge), this research aims to provide new insight into how values and risk perceptions can lead to policy implementation gaps. Secondly, it provides insight as help for planning practitioners and decision-makers to clear up distorted information regarding the severity of climate change and to create more awareness regarding the urgency of climate risks, specifically towards the residents in the selected cases. Furthermore, it would be beneficial to determine various recommendations for planning practitioners to create more awareness, such as tailoring their engagement and communication strategies to context-dependent characteristics, including adapted educational campaigns and other community outreach efforts. In that manner, solutions can also be offered that ensure that the province of Groningen stays on its most sustainable trajectory.

Therefore, this research is going to identify the most dominant value orientations and risk perceptions of climate change amongst inhabitants in the municipality of Midden-Groningen

(MG) and Het Hogeland (HH) in the province of Groningen and analyse how these may slow down the implementation process of climate policies. This leads to the following research question: *How do the risk perception of residents in municipality Midden-Groningen and municipality Het Hogeland slow down the implementation process of climate policies in Groningen province?*

Secondary questions include:

- 1. The implementation gap between the province and the municipalities:
 - What are the climate policies in the province of Groningen?
 - What are the climate policies in the municipalities Midden-Groningen and Het Hogeland?
 - What are the variations in climate policy implementation gaps between the province of Groningen and the two respective municipalities?
- 2. The value orientation and risk perception between municipalities:
 - Which (combinations of) values are dominant in the municipalities Midden-Groningen and Het Hogeland?
 - Which risk perceptions result from the dominant value combinations in Midden-Groningen and Het Hogeland?
 - What are the differences between risk perception and value orientation in Midden-Groningen and Het Hogeland?

To answer these questions, the researcher adopted a qualitative cross-case analysis and followed two rounds of comparison, first identifying the severity of the implementation gap through a document analysis and, secondly, identifying the dominant values and risk perceptions through a voter behaviour analysis within the municipalities. The cases were selected based on the Regional Energy Strategy (RES) in Groningen province, which aims to produce 5.7 TWh of sustainable electricity by 2030. Since HH closed its implementation gap in producing 1.76 TWh of sustainable electricity, and MG still has 0.17 TWh left to achieve its goal of 0.95 TWh; the two cases showed sufficient contrasts to perform a qualitative cross-case analysis.

Chapter 2: Theoretical Framework

2.1 Risk Perception

The lives of every individual on this planet are constantly surrounded by varying degrees of danger. Such exposure cannot always be avoided, meaning one cannot live without experiencing risks. Therefore, living and facing risks go hand in hand, yet whether one is concerned with this precondition of life and chooses to act depends on the individual. The definitions of risks are always quite similar, the risk impact multiplied by the risk likelihood (Aven, 2010; Crozier and Glade, 2005; Zsidisin et al., 2004). Nevertheless, the way that risks are perceived shows large diversity in human beings, and therefore, a closer look at risk perception is required. As discussed later, risk perceptions are unlikely to result from an entirely rational mindset (Oltedal et al., 2004). This is because of (1) one's underlying value orientation and (2) one's cultural and societal surroundings (Aguilar-Luzon et al., 2020; Oltedal et al., 2004).

2.1.1 Value Orientation

Individuals are often unconsciously guided by their underlying value orientation (Al Mamun et al., 2022) as they influence the emergence of specific beliefs and attitudes toward environmental problems (Hiratsuka et al., 2018). Thus, determining the urgency of climate change at the local level can be approached by closely observing the value orientation of local communities. As Aguilar-Luzon et al. (2020) describe, "Values act as filters that modulate the information that the person will evaluate so that if the available information about the situation, object, or the behaviour itself is consistent with the individual's values, that person will develop more positive beliefs toward that situation, object, or action" (p.3). Hence, if one agrees with the dangers of climate change, one is more likely to adopt a greener and more sustainable behaviour to combat the impacts of climate change (Ghazali et al., 2022).

To study how a specific value orientation can drive this motivation towards a higher willingness to act against climate change, the value-belief-norm theory offers a plausible way to study differences in environmental risk perceptions (Slimak and Dietz, 2006). The VBN theory divides values into three value orientation groups, egoistic, altruistic, and biospheric orientations (Stern et al., 1999). Individuals with solid egoistic values are likely to place self-interest higher than what is considered "good" by society, making egoistic values more prominent to show preferences toward maximizing one's profit (Ghazali et al., 2022). Altruistic values refer to concerns about others' well-being, including non-human species, making it more likely for people to look out for each other due to high social cohesion (Hiratsuka et al., 2018). Biospheric values refer to a strong appreciation towards the natural environment. Here, individuals are more inclined to behave environmental-friendly and think about the consequences other behaviour styles might have (Al Mamun et al., 2022). Hiratsuka et al. (2018, p.75) claim that "the VBN theory proposes that these value orientations affect ecological worldviews, that is, people's general beliefs about the relationship between humans and the environment ... (which in turn) influence proenvironmental behaviour through awareness of adverse consequences for the environment and one's perceived ability to avert these threats which are believed to create the feeling of a moral obligation to act pro-environmentally". Likewise, Calvo-Salguero et al. (2008) researched how value orientation relates to environmental behaviour. They found that those with higher biospheric and altruistic values were likelier to carry out pro-environmental activities. In contrast, those with higher egoistic values were more likely to have a negative relationship with their environment. Hence, the VBN theory's values can offer insight into how environmental risks can be perceived.



2.1.2 Cultural Risk Perception

Besides value orientation, the individual's cultural surroundings and the embedded sociocultural norms can also shape risk perception (Douglas and Widalvsky, 1982). Here, "cultures, in defining what attitudes and behaviours are appropriate, develop the logic and grammar through which communities interpret and adapt to their environment" (Pendergraft, 1998, p.644). Thus, cultures are socially constructed by people as they attempt to make sense of the world they live in (by defining what attitudes and behaviours are appropriate) and rationalize preferred ways of living within that context (leading to differences in interpreting and adapting to their environment) (Pendergraft, 1998). Thus, there is no universal culture; instead, several cultures arise due to diversities in sense-making and ways of living. Douglas and Widalsky understood that these diversities existed and began to think about how differences in cultural settings could create differences in risk perceptions (Rippl, 2002), leading to Douglas and Widalvsky (1982) developing the cultural theory of risk.

2.2 Cultural Theory of Risk

The cultural theory of risk is based on the fundamental belief that the worldviews of a particular sociocultural context can influence an individual's risk perception (Douglas and Widalvsky, 1982). Dake and Widavsky (1990, 1991) describe worldviews as the social, cultural, and political standpoints towards the world, which Leiserowitz (2006, p.49) outlines as the "orienting dispositions that guide individual responses in complex situations". As mentioned above, depending on how humans construct their cultures, various ways of living emerge that differ in their interpretation and adaptation of environmental risks, meaning that risks are socially and culturally framed (Rippl, 2002). The theory suggests that individuals understand the world in different but patterned ways and, based on that, choose to fear whatever threatens their way of living (Leiserowitz, 2006; Rippl, 2002). Douglas and Widalvsky developed the grid and group typology to make sense of different types of culture, where four risk perceptions and their different values, interests, and preferences emerge (1982). The four risk perceptions are the individualist, hierarchist, egalitarian, and fatalist, presented in Figure 1.

The term *grid* refers to the degree individuals view their lives to be controlled by external rules (Goebbert et al., 2012). Douglas and Wildavsky (1982, p. 192) define grid as "an explicit set of institutionalized classifications (which) keeps (individuals) apart and regulates their interactions". The term *group* refers to the degree individuals view their lives to be socially cohesive (Goebbert et al., 2012). Douglas and Wildavsky (1982, p. 206) define group as "the individual's life is absorbed in and sustained by group membership". *High group* indicates a strong attachment to social communities, whereas *low group* indicates lower attachments and more individualistic mindsets. *High grid* indicates that ways of living are determined by the imposed rules in the social structure, and *low grid* indicates the absence of rules, enabling more freedom. Each risk perception along these dimensions carries assumptions about how an ideal society should be constructed and which risks should be recognized to safeguard their reality.



13

Figure 1: The four cultural solidarities (Douglas and Widalvsky, 1982) derived from the cultural theory of risk with their corresponding myths of nature (Thompson, 1990) along the grid and group typology

The cultural theory of risk has been applied to other climate studies, e.g., in the emergence of climate policy preferences based on the values across the four risk perceptions (Jones, 2011; Leiserowitz, 2006). The theory has also been further operationalized by various researchers, such as Thompson (1990). Thompson related four different myths of nature, which are nature benign, nature tolerant, nature ephemeral, and nature capricious to each of the risk perceptions. These nature myths are connected to the values of the four risk perceptions, providing information on how each perception sees the natural environment around them (Poortinga et al., 2002). In other words, these nature myths can similarly be seen as the biospheric values mentioned in the VBN theory. Biospheric values within the VBN theory have been used to investigate how they can influence the acceptance of pro-environmental measures, e.g., using recycled products, implementing car pricing policy, and promoting energy conservation at the workplace (Hein, 2022; Hiratsuka et al., 2018; Al Mamun et al., 2022). As seen in the figure, myths of nature reveal how the different risk perceptions manage and assess the risks of climate change and ultimately link to the biospheric values one carries. Figure 2 provides more details about the different characteristics that each myth carries.



Figure 2: Myths of nature adapted from Poortinga et al., (2002) where the ball represents the natural environment

2.3 The risk perceptions

The discussed risk perceptions below are ideal typologies. Individuals can fall under a multitude of these perspectives but may also fit a particular box.

2.3.1 The Individualist

Value orientation

Individualists are marked by a low group and low grid typology. Low grid means that individualists are not fond of imposed rules by relevant authorities (Hood, 1998) as they strongly value their autonomy, which is one of the major reasons why rules are considered risks (Leiserowitz, 2006). Furthermore, individualists feel little desire to be part of a community and have apathy towards collective decision-making (Goebbert et al., 2012). Hence, *altruistic values* are not commonly present within individualists as they can be described as self-concerned and more interested in bettering their way of life. Figures 1 and 2 show that nature benign is connected to the individualist. Individualists assume that nature is stable and can resist invasive actions, enabling them to maximise the consumption of natural resources (Cambardella et al., 2020). This characterizes their strong *egoistic values* as they are often profit-driven and interested in obtaining personal benefits, resulting in an attitude that neglects the natural environment. Individualists believe that nature is not easily disturbed, characterized by their low concern for nature (Poortinga et al., 2002). As Figure 1 shows, the ball cannot roll anywhere as it is safely

14

situated within bounds. Thus, an individualist's *biospheric values* are non-existent. Their unsustainable actions are justified as they believe technical innovations will solve environmental problems and offer economic prosperity opportunities (Wildavsky and Dake, 1990).

Risk perception towards climate change

Individualists perceive climate risks as relatively low, which is already indicated by their low biospheric values. Due to their belief that nature is resilient towards human activities, nature is expected to automatically (re)adjust when anthropogenic disturbances in the environment occur; therefore, nature becomes self-regulating (Jones, 2011). Cambardella et al. (2020, p. 653) argue that "individuals with this perspective will react with much less urgency to a threat from climate change, believing that investments should be made in technology that will eventually solve climate problems as long as governmental regulation does not interfere with innovation". This means climate risks are not taken as seriously as the hierarchist and egalitarian, as technological innovations can fix these risks. Thus, individualists believe that responses against climate change should be based on climate policies that foster innovations without the government regulating the market, i.e., trading emission permits and lifting more restrictions for global trading (Thomspon, 2003).

2.3.2 The Hierarchist

Value orientation

Hierarchists are marked by a high group and high grid topology, meaning they favour rules in organising their employed structures that should also be socially cohesive (Jones, 2011). Hierarchists see themselves as socially bound (Goebbert et al., 2012), illustrating that *altruistic* values are significant to hierarchists as they show concern for others' well-being. However, hierarchists also show strong preferences for imposed regulatory frameworks due to the value placed on social order and stability. In this manner, hierarchists believe that frameworks are an ideal way to do what is best for its people and ensure social welfare (ibid). Thus, the egoistic values of a hierarchist are lower than the *egoistic values* of the individualist as hierarchists try to act in favour of others' well-being. However, the hierarchist is connected to the tolerant myth of nature, meaning nature is tolerant to human actions within strict limits and that operations within these limits must be tightly managed (Cambardella et al., 2020). Thus, it is believed that the environment can be exploited for natural resources to certain extents, indicating that *biospheric* values are still not of the most significant importance. This also shows elements of egoistic values since hierarchists act in their self-interest, driven by economic gain. A hierarchists observes the natural environment as moderately vulnerable and believes that nature can survive disturbances to certain degrees (ibid). Nonetheless, a hierarchist sees the environment's natural resources as scarce but not necessarily depleting (ibid). Thus, the ball depicted in Figure 2 is portrayed within clear slopes but can roll out if pushed above the tipping point.

Risk perception towards climate change

Hierarchists perceive climate risks as moderately concerning, as indicated by their moderate level of biospheric values. It is believed that the natural environment can collapse without managing environmental limits (Cambardella et al., 2020). Furthermore, hierarchists believe the best way to tackle climate change is through top-down regulations, e.g., climate policies that revolve around carbon regulation (Verweij et al., 2006). Unlike individualists who believe that technological innovations can substitute scarce resources, hierarchists believe more is required in regulatory terms (ibid). This covers climate policies that set clear guidelines and restrictions on the consumption of critical resources and strict emission standards for polluting activities (ibid).

2.3.3 The Egalitarian

Value orientation

Egalitarians are marked by high group and low grid typologies. Being low grid, egalitarians are not fond of strict rules or following lines of authority (Cambardella et al., 2020). Instead, individuals emphasize the importance of cooperation in decision-making through bottom-up approaches (McNeeley and Lazrus, 2014). They believe that decisions should be made collectively with the most satisfactory level of consensus, meaning that participatory discussions are often promoted (Leiserowitz, 2006). Thus, *altruistic values* are essential to egalitarians as their strong group identities favour equality, ensuring everyone benefits in decision-making (Goebbert et al., 2012). Nature ephemeral is connected to the egalitarian, meaning they assume that nature is highly vulnerable and collectively attempt to preserve the natural environment (Cambardella et al., 2020). Egalitarians are aware that if the natural environment was to collapse, groups with lower economic prosperities were to suffer more. Because egalitarians emphasize equality, they reject the concentration of wealth by those in charge (Goebbert et al., 2012). In turn, egoistic values are relatively non-existent. Egalitarians believe in leaving the environment in its most natural state, as resources are limited and depleting, illustrating a significant environmental concern (Poortinga et al., 2002). Therefore, biospheric values score highly in their value orientation. As depicted in Figure 2, the ball is situated on top of the slopes and is easily toppled if any change in the equilibrium occurs. Lastly, egalitarians see technological developments to solve environmental issues unfavourably, which is considered a source of environmental degradation (Poortinga et al., 2002).

Risk perception towards climate change

Egalitarians perceive climate risks as dangerous, as their high biospheric values indicate. Thus, egalitarians believe behavioural changes are crucial (Cambardella et al., 2020; Poortinga et al., 2002), forming environmental groups to advocate for environmental protection and communicating the potential risks of technological innovations (McNeeley and Lazrus, 2014). Egalitarians see by-products of industrial processes, e.g., GHG emissions, as significant contributors to climate change and perceive the profit-seeking owners as high risks to their biospheric and altruistic values (Goebbert et al., 2012). Hence, egalitarians believe private businesses and political institutions must reform their current practices by taking more precautionary approaches, i.e., refraining from polluting activities and decentralizing decision-making towards the encountered localities to combat climate change (Thompson, 2003).

2.3.4 The Fatalist

The fatalist risk perception was not included in this research. Like other studies, such as by Goebbert et al. (2012) and McNeeley and Lazrus (2014), the fatalist perception is often excluded in climate studies as their argumentation to life is "Why bother?" (Verweij, 2006). As Goebbert et al. (2012) explain, "Fatalists believe that they have little control over their lives; they view their fate to be more a matter of chance than choice" (p.135). Hence, fatalists do not act based on their values; instead, they ignore any risks and do not attempt to engage with them to minimize risk impact (Johnson and Swedlow, 2020). This means the fatalist carries on with life and "perceive(s) their relationship to nature to be the luck of the draw" (Cambardella et al., 2020, p.653). Hence, measuring a fatalist's value orientation is difficult as values have little meaning to them and see the risks of climate change as passive (Cambardella et al., 2020).



2.4 VBN theory and cultural theory of risk

Based on the above arguments, this study created a multi-dimensional theoretical framework by combining the value-belief-norm theory and cultural theory of risk. The table below showcases the risk perceptions and their degree of altruistic, egoistic, and biospheric values alongside their view of climate change. The equilibrium refers to the balance in the natural environment.

	Altruistic values	Egoistic values	Biospheric values	View towards climate change
Individualist	Low	High	Low	The climate is resilient towards human activities. The equilibrium is self- regulating and adjusts after invasive actions.
Hierarchist	High	Low to Moderate	Moderate	The climate is tolerant towards human activities, and risks are manageable within certain limits. To maintain the equilibrium, rules and regulations are required.
Egalitarian	High	Low	High	The climate is highly fragile. Business as usual will inherently lead to the equilibrium's collapse. Behavioural change and fundamental reforms are required.

Table 1: Risk Perceptions of cultural theory of risk and their value orientations from the VBN theory

Chapter 3: Operationalization

3.1 Connection between value orientation and environmental behaviour

In light of the reviewed literature, sufficient evidence suggests that the extent of altruistic, egoistic, and biospheric values can shape an individual's risk perception, thereby reflecting one's sense of urgency and willingness to act. Moreover, reinforcing relationships between one's underlying value orientations and the resulting connections with nature and environmental behaviours also emerge.

The term pro-environmental behaviour can be considered an umbrella that overarches an individual's activities to safeguard the environment (Steg and Vlek, 2009). Research shows that depending on individuals' values, such activities are more prominently performed, especially if one has values that strongly take the direction of biospheric and altruistic values (Balunde et al., 2019). Existing literature has provided examples of pro-environmental behaviour associated with biospheric values. These include individuals who are more likely to recycle (Van der Werff et al., 2014), reduce car usage and welcome policies that intend to reduce car usage (De Groot and Steg, 2007), accept measures at the domestic level, such as reducing carbon emission policies (Steg et al., 2011) and endorse renewable energy systems within households (van der Werff and Steg, 2016). Hence, strong biospheric values indicate an overall aim to safeguard the natural environment through adopting pro-environmental behaviour.

3.2 Connection between environmental behaviour and voting behaviour

Often, voting behaviour can be considered an essential part of an individual's pro-environmental behaviour, such as voting for a left-wing and green-oriented party (Balunde et al., 2019). As Balunde et al. (2019) reason, "(voting) action should be regarded as an indirect environmental action that reflects the attitudes and desires of the individual to maintain a long-term social-environmental framework that allows citizens to behave in ways that are respectful of the physical and social environment" (p.2). In other words, if someone casts a vote in favour of a greener party, it allows the individual to steer the current governance framework towards a more long-term environmentally favoured framework that corresponds with the individual's embedded desires. This allows them to continue practising their pro-environmental behaviour in a framework that suits them. The action of voting itself, the freedom one is given regarding whether one wants to vote, and the question of who to vote for form the foundation of democracy (Burkell and Regan, 2019). Hence, the importance of voting, next to other factors, stems from the ability of an individual to use their autonomy in their decision-making process. Moreover, the decision-making process is where the consideration of political parties occurs, and the risk perception of the individual is likely to factor into one's final choice.

This research assumes that an individual's voting choice reflects one's value orientation, shedding light on the individual's risk perception. Existing studies have connected voting behaviour to VBN values, including, Balunde et al. (2019), who found that people who voted for pro-environmental parties in the 2019 national Spanish elections were more likely to have scored higher on biospheric and altruistic values and lower on egoistic values. Also, Solano et al. (2015) found in the 2011 Peruvian elections that individuals who voted for left-winged parties had a larger sense of altruistic values and were more willing to help others. In contrast, individuals who voted for neoliberal parties had a larger sense of egoistic values and were likelier to show patterns of patriotism and perseverance. Other studies also have connected voting behaviour to underlying values, such as Caprara et al. (2006), who found that individuals in the 2001 national Italian

election who voted for centre-left oriented parties were likelier to value kindness and friendliness (altruistic values). In contrast, individuals who voted for centre-right parties were likelier to value power and achievements (egoistic values). Therefore, it can be argued that value orientation can influence an individual's attractiveness to certain parties, making it more likely for an individual to vote for a party that is in line with their interests. Value orientations shape several personal features, e.g., long-term interests and risk perceptions of the future. Thus, an individual's voting cast is likely to reflect these features as they would choose a party that fits the individual's underlying value orientation. Consequently, elections provide a helpful way to collect such information.

3.3 Policy Understanding

Next to how value orientation can influence an individual's voting choice, the term policy needs to be further elaborated. A policy is a process that goes through various stages in its lifecycle, which are "(1) problem emergence, (2) agenda setting, (3) consideration of policy options, (4) decision-making, (5) implementation, and (6) evaluation" (Jordan, 2001, p.4649). Throughout these stages, complex policy aspects emerge that can be described as the policy's building blocks (Rogge and Reichardt, 2016). These building blocks can be seen as the components of a policy, such as the policy objectives, policy plans, policy instruments, and policy outputs (ibid), which can address the policy's end and means.

Firstly, the ends are often emphasized through policy objectives, that in the case of climate policy, usually strive for a sort of ambitious sustainability transition that may be based on a mutually shared vision (Schmidt et al., 2012), e.g., the Paris Agreement target of 40% GHG reduction by 2030. Secondly, the means of a policy are often expressed through policy plans to achieve the policy objectives, which Rogge and Reichardt (2016) define as "plans that outline the general path that governments propose to take for the attainment of their objectives and include framework conventions, guidelines, strategic action plans and roadmaps" (p.1623). Hence, policy plans give shape to how policy objectives are going to be met. Thirdly, policy instruments are tools or techniques a governmental structure used to achieve policy objectives under the direction of policy plans (Howlett, 2005). These can include educational programs, coordinative bodies, participatory processes, laws, and regulations (Biesbroek and Delaney, 2020). Lastly, policy outputs are the actions undertaken to meet policy objectives, possibly through policy instruments. These can range from the enforcement, execution, and implementation of appropriate measures within projects or programs tailored to achieve policy objectives (ibid).

Thus, this study's definition of policy for measuring the climate policy implementation gap between municipality and province is founded on the various building blocks that make up a policy, meaning municipalities' policies will be compared and evaluated based on the different policy components, i.e., policy objectives, plans, instruments, and outputs.

3.3 Conceptual Model

In order to visualize the concepts discussed within the introduction, theoretical framework, and the current chapter, a conceptual model is drafted to provide a summarizing figure of the relationships between these concepts. As displayed in Figure 3, the underlying value orientations and the degrees of egoistic, altruistic, and biospheric values form the starting point of the conceptual model. Taken from the VBN theory, they shape the resulting risk perceptions and corresponding myths of nature rooted within the cultural theory of risk. The emerging risk perceptions are expressed differently within individuals and are grouped into the hierarchist, the individualist, and the egalitarian. As a result, the sense of urgency for climate change and the

willingness to act against these consequences hinges on the risk perception or combinations of risk perceptions that an individual may have. In turn, the individual's environmental behaviour and voting behaviour reflects the underlying values and risk perception.

To summarize, the connections between these concepts and the embedded value orientations within an individual can indicate one's voting behaviour as their voting choice reflects their perceived risks and interests for the future. Now relating this phenomenon to the climate policy implementation gap, this study argues that votes for more conservative and right-winged parties on the local level can indicate the opposite of pro-environmental behaviour. Hence, when these parties are more dominantly voted for, it can indicate that residents' low volumes of biospheric values cause resistance against climate policy implementation. Such actions can slow down the progress of climate policy implementation, resulting in a growing gap between the municipal and provincial levels due to the low sense of urgency encountered amongst local communities. Therefore, this environmental and voting behaviour that is not in line with the policies of provincial authorities may form a potential reason why the Netherlands cannot meet its climate targets.



Figure 3: Conceptual Model

Chapter 4: Methodology

4.1 Research design

The qualitative research was based on a case study format to follow an in-depth and exploratory analysis within the real-life context of two chosen cases (Crowe et al., 2011). The selected research design was comparative and was conducted amongst the two case studies to observe how value orientation and risk perception may slow down the implementation process of climate policy. A comparative research design is valuable because it provides a framework that allows the researcher to create a systematic evaluation, which is based on the differences and similarities that are found in the cases' contextual and encountered circumstances, enabling them to form a conclusion beyond a single case (Esser and Vliegenthart, 2017). Two comparisons were carried out to identify (1) the severity of the implementation gap and (2) the values and risk perceptions in the municipalities.

The first comparison is between the provincial climate policies in Groningen and the municipal climate policies in MG and HH. This includes investigating the building blocks that make up the policies of these municipalities to meet provincial targets. Documents that will be analysed from the province of Groningen will be centred around the years 2016-2019, as most of the province's climate policy documents were published throughout these years. This means that any other reports from the municipalities of MG and HH need to be taken from years after to observe causeeffect phenomena. If the province released provincial objectives in 2018, there needs to be a time lag so municipalities could publish their policies to reflect the dominant value orientations and risk perceptions of that time. The longest time lag between provincial and municipal policies is six years (2016 to 2022), and the shortest is one year (2018 to 2019). Having both long- and shorttime lags allow the researcher to observe smaller and larger implementation gaps and an overall impression of how the municipalities deal with implementing provincial policies in the short- and long-term. The information found here shows that implementation gaps exist between the municipalities and province, as seen in Figure 4. Moreover, the first comparison allows to identify areas of strength and weakness and to dive deeper into the contextual conditions of the municipalities, as they can influence the performance of each municipality. These range from housing density, geographical context, and energy poverty. Understanding these circumstances helps interpret the variations in climate performance and the degree of the climate policy implementation gaps between the province and the municipalities. Thus, it allows the researcher to answer the three sub-questions under "The implementation gap between the province and the municipalities" in section 1.4.

The second comparison is between the two municipalities' value orientation and risk perception. Through a comparative research design, the researcher can understand the connections between the *variables* (the theory) and the unique set of *information* that is tied to the cases (the data) (Keman and Pennings, 2014). These are the connections between the *variables*, the extent of egoistic, altruistic, and biospheric values and the (combinations of) risk perception, and the *information*, the severity of the policy implementation gap. These results can help assess to what extent value orientations and corresponding risk perceptions can indicate smaller or larger policy implementation gaps. Thus, it helps to discuss whether a lower sense of urgency and willingness to act contributes to an implementation gap between municipalities and provinces. This is performed by analysing the voting behaviour in both municipalities by linking the values of the parties that came out on top in the provincial election in 2019 to the values of voters, representing the dominant values in that municipality. While ideally, an election before 2016 would have been more depictive of the risk perception at that time, the 2019 provincial election was chosen since

both municipalities did not exist independently until 2019. Both were formerly comprised of three smaller municipalities, making an election before 2016 unsuitable. Thus, the researcher can answer the three sub-questions under "The value orientation and risk perception between municipalities" in section 1.4.

As the research is set up, the researcher can identify the severity of implementation gaps between province and municipalities in the first round and consequently understand values and risk perceptions in the second round, as seen in figure 4. Thus, by comparing the data on implementation gaps and risk perceptions between the two municipalities, cross-case analysis can be performed where connections can be established to identify differences in how risk perception influences the implementation gap, helping uncover underlying mechanisms contributing to the observed outcomes. By adopting a comparative research design, the researcher can find relevant information on how risk perceptions slow climate policy implementation.



Figure 4: Timeline of events

4.2 Case selection

The selected cases must fulfil specific characteristics for the research design to work. The list below presents the criteria needed for answering the main research question:

- 1. There needs to be a difference in the performance of reaching provincial climate policies between the two municipalities.
 - a. There needs to be one municipality with large discrepancies between the local and provincial levels.
 - b. There needs to be one municipality with minor discrepancies between the local and provincial levels.
- 2. There needs to be an evident difference in the voting behaviour between the two municipalities.
- 3. The province and municipalities have published at least three reports to ensure data availability is not an issue.
- 4. There need to be action plans written by the municipalities published after the province of Groningen drafted the climate policies.
- 5. There need to be similarities within the municipalities, i.e., the size of the population and average income per household.

The selected cases were the municipalities MG and HH in Groningen province. To fulfil Criteria 1, choosing a province with an ambitious climate policy would allow finding more evident differences in policy implementation gaps, as it could be argued that achieving ambitious policies on the local level could be more difficult. Hence, Groningen province seemed to be a suitable candidate since, compared with the other 11 provinces in the Netherlands, it aims to be energy-neutral by 2035, 15 years earlier than the Dutch national target (Provincie Groningen, 2019).

Furthermore, ambitious regions can face challenges translating their policies into effective responses. Thus, for finding two municipalities that fit 1a and 1b, multiple variables, e.g., the total CO2 emissions released and total energy consumption, were explored to detect a high-performing and low-performing municipality. However, difficulties arose across these variables, as one municipality would have a higher energy consumption and others a lower energy consumption, yet the higher-consuming one would consume its energy through more renewable energy sources. While similar complications were encountered, the selection ultimately fell upon the municipalities of MG and HH. It was decided to use the "Regional Energy Strategy 2.0" (RES 2.0) in Groningen as it summarized each municipality's performance in reaching its energy goals in Groningen. Since Groningen wants to generate 5.7 TWh of electricity sustainably by 2030, the RES showcased that MG had the largest gap (-0.17 TWh to reach 0.95 TWh) of their expected sustainable energy generation (RES, 2023). Hence, municipalities that achieved their targets and were similar to MG in socio-economic and demographic characteristics were chosen as suitable high-performing cases (see Criteria 5). This is how HH was selected as the other case, as it has successfully reached its ambition of generating 1.76 TWh.

For Criteria 2, section 4.1 already explains why the 2019 provincial election was taken since neither municipality independently existed until 2019. The results of the 2019 provincial election across HH and MG also show large differences in the parties voted for, making them suitable for cross-case analysis. Criteria 3 and 4 are concerned with the data availability of relevant policy documents and with the assurance that municipal documents are published after provincial documents to observe the cause-effect phenomena in section 4.1. Section 4.3 demonstrates sufficient sources for successful policy analysis to meet Criteria 3 and presents the release date to meet Criteria 4.

4.3 Data Collection

Table 2 shows documents from the first round of comparison, and Table 3 shows documents from the second round of comparison. Whilst myriads of document types exist in governance structures, Cardno (2018) highlights the importance of narrowing down the document types used to avoid confusion, as they can have significant variations in language. Thus, energy-related policy documents proved viable as they likely contain the policy building blocks to reach the target (Ollier et al., 2022). To determine provincial policy, the overarching energy transition document of the province was selected along with the later update of the same energy transition. Furthermore, the heating plan of the province was chosen as this topic forms an essential part of the energy transition. To determine the municipal policies, the overarching sustainability visions and their respective heating plans were selected. For both MG and HH, context-relevant documents were also selected that were presented on their respective websites. Moreover, documents by the RES Groningen were also used to determine the provincial and municipal climate policies, including the sustainable energy targets within the region and the municipal performances of implementation processes.

Author	Title	Date
Province Groningen	"Vol ambitie op weg naar transitie" Programma Energietransitie 2016-2019	Mar 2016
Province Groningen	Warmteplan van de Provincie Groningen	Nov 2016
Province Groningen	"Vol ambitie op weg naar transitie" Programma Energietransitie 2016–2019 de Tussenstand	May 2018
Midden Groningen	Duurzaamheidsvisie Midden-Groningen 2019 - 2022	Jul 2019
Midden Groningen	Beleid Zonneparken in Midden-Groningen	Nov 2019
Midden Groningen	Transitievisie Warmte Midden-Groningen	Sep 2021
Midden Groningen	Strategisch ontwikkeldocument Omgevingsvisie Midden-Groningen	Feb 2022
Het Hogeland	Beleid Kleinschalige Duurzame Energie Opwekking Het Hogeland	Jul 2019
Het Hogeland	Duurzame ontwikkeling in Het Hogeland	Juli 2021
Het Hogeland	Warmtetransitieplan Het Hogeland	Unclear, 2022
Het Hogeland	Omgevingsvisie Het Hogeland	Nov 2022
RES Groningen	RES 1.0 Groningen	Jul 2021
RES Groningen	RES 2.0 Groningen	Apr 2023

Table 2: All documents used to study the implementation gap between the province and the municipalities

In the second round of comparison, the value orientation and risk perception between the municipalities were analysed through the voting behaviour of the 2019 provincial election. It was decided to determine the values of the political parties from their national electoral programs in 2017, as national elections are taken more seriously than provincial elections in the Netherlands (Lefevere and Van Aelst, 2014) and may contain more in-depth information about parties' interests. These contain the viewpoints that an individual may need to inform themselves on the beliefs of a particular party and clearly describe the party's policy preferences. The investigated parties were the most dominantly voted for, the top five parties in each municipality. Table 3 presents which programs determine the value orientations in MG and HH.

Table 3: All sources used to study the value orientation and risk perception between the municipalities

Author	Source
De Kiesraad	Provincial election results of 2019 in Midden Groningen Provincial election results of 2019 in Het Hogeland
ChristenUnie (CU)	Hoopvol Realistisch Verkiezingsprogramma 2017-2021
Partij van de Arbeid (PvdA)	Een verbonden samenleving verkiezingsprogramma 2017

Socialistische Partij (SP)	Programma voor een sociaal nederland Voor de verkiezingen van 15 maart 2017
Groenlinks (GL)	Tijd voor verandering verkiezingsprogramma Groenlinks 2017-2021
Christen-Democratisch Appèl (CDA)	Keuzes voor een beter Nederland Verkiezingsprogramma 2017-2021
Groninger Belang (GB)	Groninger Belang Verkiezingsprogramma 2019-2023
Volkspartij voor Vrijheid en Democratie (VVD)	Zeker nederland vvd verkiezingsprogramma 2017-2021
Forum voor Democratie (FvD)	Verkiezingsprogramma FVD 2017

4.4 Data Analysis

To study the implementation gap between the province and the municipalities, a document analysis was used, which can be described as a qualitative research tool for examining the nature of a particular document, enabling the author to provide meaning towards a targeted topic (Bowen, 2009), in this case, climate policies which focus on the energy transition. As MG and HH were selected based on their RES performance, it made sense to confine the analysis to energy policy building blocks. A document analysis can be defined as "a research tool for collecting, reviewing, interrogating, and analysing various forms of written 'text' as a primary source of research data" (O'Leary, 2017, p.496), allowing the researcher to identify the relevant energy policies and assess their implementation level. Following a categorization and coding scheme was decided to extract desired data. This method works by establishing several codes per category and exploring the code's context to interpret how the code was used. As Cardno (2018) mentions, "From a qualitative perspective, there is a need to consider what may lie in, beneath and around the text in terms of themes that might be conveyed by or inferred from the words themselves" (p.633). Through this structured matrix, the desired data was organized into the relevant categories allowing the researcher to detect patterns within the data. The established codes per category can be seen in table 4. Other climate and energy policy studies, such as by Dehhaghi et al. (2022), Ollier et al. (2022), and Sun et al. (2023), similarly followed methods that searched codes and explored context to review climate and energy policies in Iran, Europe, and China.

 Table 4: All codes used to measure implementation gap and value orientation

Implementation Gap	Value Orientation
Non-renewable energy: non-renewable energy, fossil fuel, coal, gas, heating	Supportive values: support, social acceptance, cooperation/ cooperative, participation, communication, urgency, social cohesion, values
Solar energy: solar energy, solar power, PV, roof, solar park(s), renewable energy, heating	Non-supportive values: resistance, hesitation, protest, opposition, NIMBY, controversy, concerns, doubts, urgency, social cohesion, values
Wind energy: wind energy, wind power, wind turbine, renewable energy, heating	
Other: emissions, greenhouse gas	Other: tradition, culture, history

The codes on the left measured the implementation gap, and the right side collected an impression of the value orientation conveyed within policy documents, manually extracted with the ATLAS.ti 22 software. The researcher investigated each quote with a code and decided whether it was more in line with a policy objective, policy plan, policy instrument, or policy

output, then placed the code in its category. The explanations of these building blocks in section 3.3 were used as a guide for code placement. Worth mentioning is that some codes fell under multiple categories and that not every code was used. Furthermore, based on the themes where codes surfaced, the researcher noted the most encountered themes and inductively structured the results. An implementation gap in climate policy was identified if codes showed lesser or a lack of policy building blocks in one municipality compared to the other and if policy instruments and outputs did not seem to deliver the desired policy objectives.

To study the connection between value orientation and risk perception between the municipalities and how voting behaviour can indicate a particular value orientation, the second round of comparison and its document analysis of the viewpoints from political parties was conducted. However, rather than using a specific number of codes per category, the analysis here was based on categories only that would collect the expressions of a political idea. Hence, categories indicated the degree of altruism, biospherism, and egoism, as seen in the table below. To reduce the ambiguity of these categories, they were set to resemble the description of values in section 2.1.1.

Category	Operationalization
Pro-altruism	Content that put forward the well-being of disadvantaged or marginalized groups addressed societal issues, promoted equality, and sought to protect other vulnerable population groups, i.e., gender equality, LGBTQ+ rights, housing, or educational opportunities.
Con-altruism	Opposite content of pro-altruism, i.e., the denial of LGBTQ+, anti-immigrant or refugees stances, prioritizing housing for people with Dutch citizenship, and other restricting measures to freedom.
Pro-biopsherism	Content that puts forward a commitment to sustainability and climate change issues, i.e., promoting renewable energy, protecting biodiversity, closing coal plants, reducing gas consumption, public transport improvement, or reducing emissions in specific sectors.
Con-biospherism	Opposite content of pro-biospherism, i.e., supporting measures that would lead to an increase in GHG emissions, expansion of Lelystad's airport, lifting speed restrictions on highways, denying the impacts of climate change, or opposing climate change mitigation policies.
Pro-egoism	Content aimed to distribute resources and benefits for specific interest groups or industry groups over the common good, i.e., deregulation and corporate tax cuts, as these could disproportionately benefit economic elites and support privatising public services, i.e., healthcare, education, or utilities.
Con-egoism	Opposite content of pro-egoism, i.e., distributing resources and benefits within society with more equitable outcomes, such as supporting and establishing social safety nets and advocating further investments into public and common goods.

Table 5: Operationalization of value orientation

Political ideas were collected in the six categories for each party listed in Table 3. The researcher reviewed the collected statements to ensure no statements were placed in the wrong categories. Afterwards, the total frequency of, e.g., pro-biospheric statements was noted for each party. The percentage of all biospheric, altruistic, and egoistic statements from all eight parties was calculated depending on the different frequencies. Based on the percentage, the researcher could better understand which parties scored higher on specific values and vice versa. The percentage was chosen as an indication of a party's values as some parties had over 150 statements and others under 50, thus allowing to disregard the contrast in frequency size, making descriptive statistics a suitable method. Parties that evidently supported biospheric ideas and explicitly expressed such statements were bound to have a higher percentage, and vice versa. As a result, parties with higher percentages were grouped into high biospheric values, parties with moderate

percentages were grouped into moderate biospheric values, and parties with low percentages were grouped into low biospheric values. While this approach is mixed in nature (qualitative analysis and descriptive statistics), it allowed the researcher to cover more than just one single sector and gather expressions of cross-sectoral ideas, e.g., energy, housing, and transport, providing a more straightforward impression of the parties' overall preferences and interests. Moreover, due to the simplicity of this categorization approach, the chance of human error was reduced compared to other complex schemes with more indicators.

4.5 Ethical considerations

No personal data was used, and information for this study was derived from publicly available data points, making this document analysis low risk in the ethics that need to be considered. Data was collected from sources with open access, e.g., official policy and strategy reports and provincial election results of 2019, meaning little vulnerability of observation units emerged. This means no human subjects were involved in collecting data, and ethical approval of their data was not required. As all data sources were open access, no confidential information was used, and the researcher did not have to receive permission from the analysed organizations to utilize their written texts for research purposes.

Chapter 5: Results

5.1 Energy policies

The province and municipalities have developed multiple energy policies, which were inductively grouped into four themes: (1) residual heat, (2) gas-free heating, (3) small-scale and large-scale energy generation, and (4) participation, acceptance, and support.

5.1.1 Residual heat

The province of Groningen is committed to saving energy by 1.5% annually. Two avenues to realize this objective are further explored.

Saving energy through using residual heat

Firstly, the province is interested in saving energy by planning to use industrial residual heat and has expressed explicitly that Eemshaven's heat should be exploited (Province of Groningen, 2016a). The Eemshaven is the largest seaport in the Northern Netherlands and is known for having the largest onshore wind farm in the Netherlands (Province of Groningen, 2016a). Given the limited capacities of the heat network, residual heat should be transported to warm the built environment since this decreases gas consumption.

As the Eemshaven is in HH, the municipality benefits from the close distance between the industrial port and its villages. In turn, HH's policy plans on energy-saving mention the opportunities of Eemshaven quite frequently, such as using its residual heat and exchanging it with buildings within the area (Het Hogeland, 2022b). Furthermore, HH seeks to build on this circularity perspective and plans to combine the heat exchange with the port area in Delfzijl to expand residual heat usage (Het Hogeland, 2022a). A potential policy output on residual heat is being investigated, a possible heat transport pipeline from Eemshaven and Delfzijl to the municipality of Groningen. This would allow many homes within the municipality of Groningen and villages in Het Hogeland and Eemsdelta municipalities to use the residual heat for their homes (ibid). If the project proves financeable, the heat transport pipeline could contribute to sustainable, reliable heating and an affordable energy bill for residents from around 2030.

In MG, the policy plans are also focussed on using residual heat from industrial companies, not from Eemshaven, but from innovative leading companies home to MG (Midden-Groningen, 2019a). Hence, MG's energy-saving policies revolve around using residual heat from companies, e.g., Holthausen Groep, EAZ Wind, and ESKA to make the housing stock more sustainable. Moreover, MG benefits from (greenhouse) horticulture in its municipality, providing another source of residual heat. Nevertheless, potential policy outputs for the supply of residual heat have only been taken with the ESKA factory, and uncertainties arise about whether the heat network is sufficiently developed enough to transport heat (Midden-Groningen, 2021). Furthermore, policy outputs for sharing residual heat are limited since various industrial companies are in unsuitable locations where residual heat exchange becomes unfeasible due to the costly work required to realize heat exchange (ibid). Hence, within the municipal boundaries, MG explains that possible heat supply is restricted to a few companies.

This shows that policy plans and outputs seem more feasible in HH, partly due to more opportunities given by Eemshaven, making the implementation gap in residual heat exchange larger for MG, as seen in Table 6.

Table 6: Differences in saving energy through residual heat

Groningen Province		
 Policy objective: Saving energy by 1.5% every year. Policy plan: Saving energy using residual heat from industrial activities in Eemshaven and other relevant companies. 		
Midden-Groningen	Het Hogeland	
 Policy objective: none specified for residual heat exchange. Policy plan: (1) Exploit the opportunities from industrial companies home to MG. Policy instrument: none specified for residual heat exchange. Policy output: First steps to use residual heat (only) with ESKA and highly uncertain. 	 Policy objective: none specified for residual heat exchange. Policy plan: (1) Exploit the opportunities given by Eemshaven for residual heat exchange. (2) Combine residual heat exchange with the port area in Delfzijl. Policy instrument: none specified for residual heat exchange. Policy output: A potential heat transport pipeline from Eemshaven and Delfzijl to the municipality of Groningen for residual heat exchange. 	
Contextual differences		
 Limited opportunities for residual heat exchange due to few companies and insufficiently developed heat networks requiring expensive restructuring. 	• There are more opportunities for residual heat exchange due to more industrial activities within Eemshaven.	

Heating from small-scale and large-scale sources through collective heat networks

Secondly, the province plans to heat the built environment through collective heat networks with several energy sources (Province of Groningen, 2016b). The policy plan focuses on discarding gas usage to heat buildings and instead (partly) heat these by improving its heat network. The province expresses that the network should be supplied with large-scale sources (e.g., residual heat from companies) but makes clear that small-scale sources (e.g., heat from hybrid pumps) are equally important as they could contribute to more than half of all sustainable heat production in Groningen (ibid). The province states that boosting small-scale heat projects and connecting these to the local networks is the responsibility of the municipalities, as the province's role is limited in small projects (ibid).

There is a clear difference between the collective heat networks between the municipalities. HH has created a document solely for small-scale energy and heat generation, where policy plans focus on collective systems for exchange, explicitly addressing the energy and heat consumption of smaller consumers (Het Hogeland, 2019). With their policy objective of removing all buildings from natural gas before 2035, the municipality has investigated the housing densities in its 52 villages through a housing density analysis (policy instrument), as collective heating networks become interesting with a housing density of 20-25 houses per ha (Het Hogeland, 2022a). They found that shared heating systems are unsuitable in many villages. However, HH reasoned that their density analysis was performed within neighbourhood borders and that in some areas where neighbourhoods mix, a higher housing density occurs, where collective heating networks can still be established (ibid). Hence, after reclassifying these areas, the municipality feels optimistic about pursuing shared heating systems (policy outputs).

Meanwhile, MG has not drafted plans for small-scale energy and heat generation for potential exchange amongst smaller consumers. Their objective of reducing natural gas consumption by 50% by 2030, which is already less ambitious than HH, has been challenged as MG argues that it lacks a legal framework for collective heat networks (Midden-Groningen, 2021). MG explains that there is a lack of policy instruments to convince doubters to connect to a heating network, which is also only financially attractive if most residents can be connected, and no new gas network must be installed (ibid). Further, in their housing density analysis, MG mentioned that very few neighbourhoods fit the criteria for a collective heating network. It is unsure if policy outputs for shared heating systems will be pursued, primarily since no plans exist.

This shows that policy objectives, plans and outputs seem more ambitious in HH, indicating that HH may be more willing to realise a built environment that is heated through such networks than MG, as captured in Table 7. This leads to a smaller implementation gap in HH.

Table 7: Differences in saving energy through collective heating systems

Groningen Province		
 Policy Objective: Saving energy by 1.5% every year. Policy Plan: Heat the built environment through collective heating systems from several residual heat sources (large-scale and small-scale). 		
 Policy objective: Reduce natural gas consumption in homes by 50% before 2030. Policy plans: none specified for collective heating systems. Policy instruments: Housing density analysis shows unfitting conditions for collective heating systems. Unsure if neighbourhood borders were or are going to be reclassified. Policy output: none specified for collective heating systems. 	 Policy objective: Remove all buildings from natural gas before 2035, but latest 2050. Policy plans: (1) Focus on small-scale energy and heat generation. (2) Establish collective heating systems for exchange, explicitly addressing the consumption of homes and smaller businesses. Policy instruments: Housing density analysis shows collective heating systems are possible where neigh- bourhoods mix. Policy output: Reclassifying neighbourhood borders to pursue collective heating systems. 	
Contextual differences		
• Experiences doubting citizens who are hesitant to connect to a collective heating network.	• HH does not state similar concerns but questions what a collective heating network may look like.	

5.1.2 Natural gas-free heating

The province of Groningen is committed to their policy objective of having all homes, companies, and other buildings off-gas by 2050 with an interim goal of heating 20% of homes without natural gas by 2030 (Province of Groningen, 2016a), which is also related to the previous sub-chapter on heating. Two avenues to realize this objective are further explored.

Exploring sustainable energy supplies to eliminate the need for natural gas

Firstly, the province plans to become natural gas-free through alternative and sustainable energy sources, such as by further exploring the possibilities of using sustainable gases (biogas and hydrogen (H_2)) for heating (Province of Groningen, 2016b). With HH's policy objective of reducing natural gas consumption by 40% by 2030 and due to the advantageous position of Eemshaven, HH's sustainable energy supply policy plans heavily revolve around the potential of Eemshaven, which is also known as the "hydrogen valley", as it produces large concentrations of H_2 (Het Hogeland, 2022b). Moreover, multiple promising projects to realize policy outputs are underway, e.g., Engie, RWE, and Vattenfall, that investigate the possibilities of H_2 for heating (Het Hogeland, 2022a). Furthermore, Eemshaven is also being expanded, meaning it may yield extra H2 once completed. However, this production is still insufficient, has an uncertain future, and the techniques to use H_2 for heating are underdeveloped (ibid). Nevertheless, HH remains hopeful about the possibilities that H_2 gas offers and expresses that it will continue to pay special attention to using H_2 and residual heat from Eemshaven (ibid).

In comparison, the opportunities for H_2 in MG are more constrained. MG's less ambitious policy objective is to reduce natural gas consumption by 20% by 2030, and its policy plans on sustainable energy supply in terms of H_2 are limited to a few regional companies, one being the Holthausen company as a leader in the field of H_2 transport (Midden-Groningen, 2019a). No other potentials for H_2 are mentioned in documents from MG. Similarly, both municipalities state their interests in using biogas for heating but recognize the limitations of this energy source (Het Hogeland, 2022a; Midden-Groningen, 2021). These align with the concerns that the RES (2021) has pointed out: the limited availability of local biomass to produce sufficient biogas and municipalities' current lack of legal authority to disconnect a neighbourhood from natural gas.

Hence, HH has a more ambitious policy objective and more outputs to realize the objective, as seen in Table 8. However, the transition towards sustainable gas alternatives comes with uncertainties for both municipalities if a natural gas-free Groningen is to be realized by 2050, making the implementation gap differences between HH and MG not as apparent.

Table 8: Differences in gas-free heating through sustainable gas alternatives

Groningen Province		
 Policy Objective: Heat 20% of homes without natural gas by 2030. All buildings of gas by 2050. Policy Plan: Become gas-free through alternative energy sources, such as sustainable gases (biogas and hydrogen). 		
Midden-Groningen	Het Hogeland	
 Policy objective: Reduce natural gas consumption by 20% before 2030. Policy plans: Exploit the hydrogen opportunities of regional companies. Policy instrument: none specified for hydrogen gas. Policy output: none specified for hydrogen gas. 	 Policy objective: Reduce natural gas consumption by 40% before 2030. Policy plans: Exploit the opportunities given by Eemshaven as "hydrogen valley". Policy instrument: none specified for hydrogen gas. Policy output: Innovative projects researching hydrogen gas as a heating source seen by Engie, RWE, and Vattenfall. 	

Contextual differences

- Limited opportunities for hydrogen gas, so far only with Holthausen.
- More opportunities are available due to the higher volume of hydrogen gas production in Eemshaven.

Affordable alternatives for sustainable gases

Secondly, the province emphasises that alternatives to natural gas in the transition to natural gasfree living must remain low in price so that residents can afford to heat their homes (Province of Groningen, 2016b). The province is adamant that energy poverty should be a high priority, as the average income in large parts of Groningen is below the national average (RES, 2021).

Both HH and MG have voiced concerns about the emergence and magnification of energy poverty in their municipalities, resulting in energy poverty policies in either case (Midden-Groningen, 2021; Het Hogeland, 2022a). Both similarly express that affordable alternatives to natural gas for gas-free living should be available to everyone. However, the urgency to combat energy poverty is felt more firmly within the documents of MG. Unlike HH, MG has drawn up further plans that allow neighbourhoods with lower incomes to have "first serve" privileges to guarantee access to residual heat and natural gas alternatives (Midden-Groningen, 2021). The CBS (2022) data shows that the average income per household in MG is lower than in HH, which is \in 1404 per month and \in 1904 per month. For both municipalities, the average income is low compared to the national average, around \in 2833 (CBS, 2022). Furthermore, MG provides more data on energy poverty than HH, stating that the municipality has a relatively large group of low-educated people who do not (or cannot) perform paid work, quickly become unemployed, and suffer from debts (Midden-Groningen, 2021). The municipality estimates that around 6000 people live in energy poverty, with half having long-term low income with little chance of bettering their financial situation (ibid).

Besides, energy poverty is not just an issue encountered in the policies that aim for a gas-free heat transition but also within policies that focus on energy-saving. Measures to realize energy-saving policies, such as energy-efficient appliances and refurbishing homes for improved insulation, are costly. Therefore, energy poverty is a primary contributing factor that may slow down MG to move the energy transition forward. Meanwhile, HH mentions that energy poverty is more at risk in its northern part, where homes owned by private individuals and housing corporations are mixed up but does not provide more energy poverty is slightly larger than MG's, despite HH suffering from less energy poverty. Table 9 shows HH has no policy building blocks for energy poverty, whereas MG has one policy plan.

Table 9: Differences in combatting energy poverty in gas-free heating

Groningen Province

 Policy objective: none specified for energy poverty. Policy Plan: Alternative sources of natural gas must remain affordable so that residents can heat their homes. 	
Midden-Groningen	Het Hogeland
 Policy objective: none specified for energy poverty. Policy plans: For lower-income neighbourhoods to have "first serve" 	 Policy objective: none specified for energy poverty. Policy plans: none specified for energy poverty.

 privileges to guarantee access to residual heat and natural gas alternatives. Policy instrument: none specified for energy poverty. Policy output: none specified for energy poverty. 	 Policy instrument: none specified for energy poverty. Policy output: none specified for energy poverty.
Contextual differences	
Energy poverty:Average income: 1404€ per month	Energy poverty:Average income: 1904€ per month

5.1.3 Large-scale and small-scale energy generation

The province of Groningen is committed to their objective of sustainably generating energy, e.g., from solar, wind, geothermal, biomass, ambient heat, and other sustainable sources, by 2050 and 60% by 2035. Two avenues are further explored.

Room for large-scale energy generation

Firstly, the province plans to create room for sustainable energy as it expects that wind and solar energy will be necessary to achieve the energy transition objective (Province of Groningen, 2016a). Hence, the province works with its municipalities and other relevant stakeholders (residents, landowners, businesses) to find suitable locations for large-scale and sustainable energy possibilities (ibid).

In HH and MG, significant differences in policies focussing on large-scale sustainable energy production arise. MG's sustainable energy policy plans strongly refer to large-scale solar parks (Midden-Groningen, 2019b). This can be seen by their document that is solely directed towards solar parks in MG, where the municipality has investigated the potential, scale, and characteristics of solar parks and identified suitable locations to implement these (ibid). MG's approach to its energy transition is, therefore, heavily based on the establishment of solar parks. In turn, the municipality has calculated that it needs an approximate area of 1900ha to produce the required sustainable energy levels for homes and businesses (ibid). Thus, in the period to 2025, the municipality plans to have provided an area of 600ha and find room to implement solar parks for the remaining 1300ha at later stages. However, large-scale solar parks are difficult to hide in the landscape and often face protests in MG (Midden-Groningen, 2022). MG's landscape is vast and open, reporting that it struggles to realize the RES target of generating 0.95 TWh of sustainable electricity. It also mentions that it has to deal with resistance to new solar parks, which has become a controversial topic throughout the municipality (ibid). Further, MG states that despite being reluctant to use agricultural land for large-scale solar parks, it is inevitable not to follow through and is investigating the possibilities for dual use (Midden-Groningen, 2019b).

For HH, the policies on sustainable energy generation on a large scale are very different from MG. Firstly, HH expresses no room for large-scale solar and wind parks near any of its 52 villages (Het Hogeland, 2019). HH explains the importance of culture and history in its villages, where the development of large-scale energy production would not fit the atmosphere of the villages and their surrounding landscapes; therefore, it only welcomes small-scale energy production (ibid). Hence, HH makes clear that it will not implement large-scale measures not to infringe on the identity of the villages and protect areas with high cultural and historical value (ibid). Furthermore, HH also states there is no room for large-scale solar and wind parks on agricultural land. The municipality expresses the value of its marine clay polders and its tradition with seed

potato cultivation, where they want to stimulate high-quality and innovative agricultural practices and not pursue large-scale and commercial solar parks (ibid). Therefore, large-scale solar or wind parks are primarily welcomed in the areas surrounding Eemshaven (ibid). With the largest Dutch wind park on land located in HH, the municipality is one of few municipalities in the province that contains one of three "building blocks", which the RES 2.0 defines as "concrete initiatives of wind and solar energy projects within the Groningen region that have not yet been realized but will be realized with a high degree of probability" (p.5), yielding a total of 1.2 TWh. MG does not have a building block in its municipality.

Thus, as HH rules out large-scale sustainable energy generation near the built environment, HH does not experience the issues (resistance and protest) that MG faces and states that the NIMBY effect is low in its municipality (ibid), creating a more significant implementation gap for MG as depicted in Table 10.

Table 10: Differences in finding room for large-scale energy generation

Groningen Province		
 Policy Objective: All energy needs to be sustainably generated by 2050 and 60% by 2035. Policy Plan: Find quitable locations for large gasle and sustainable energy possibilities. 		
Midden-Groningen Het Hogeland		
 Policy objective: RES - generating 0.95 TWh of sustainable electricity Policy plans: Implement more large- scale solar parks, possibly on agricultural land. Policy instrument: Area analysis to identify suitable locations to fill 1900ha with solar parks. Policy output: MG has built several large-scale solar parks. 	 Policy objective: RES - generating Policy plans: (1) Large-scale solar parks only surroundings of Eemshaven. (2) No large-scale solar parks on agricultural land due to cultural and historical values or near built environment to not infringe the identity of the villages. Policy instrument: none specified for large-scale energy generation. Policy output: Largest onshore windfarm in the Netherlands. 	
Contextual differences		
 MG's landscape is vast and open, making large-scale solar parks challenging to hide in the landscape and met with protest. MG faces resistance to new solar parks, which has become controversial. Contains no RES building block. 	 HH rules out large-scale sustainable energy generation near the built environment and does not experience resistance and protest. Contains one of three building blocks to realize RES target. 	

Small-scale energy generation at a decentralized level

Secondly, the province has released a policy plan to stimulate local initiatives for small-scale solar parks and wind turbines and exchange this small-scale generated electricity at a decentralized level (Province of Groningen, 2016b). The essence of the decentralized policy is that the electricity generated locally is used locally as best as possible and is transported as little as possible, meaning small-scale generated electricity from local consumers is shared within neighbourhoods (ibid). Again, the province mentions the responsibility of municipalities to realize this policy (ibid).

MG and HH mention policy plans for the potential of solar roofs and opt to further implement solar panels on homes and agricultural sheds (Midden-Groningen, 2019b; Het Hogeland, 2019). Additionally, both municipalities have policy plans on developing more small-scale solar parks, for which both provide space under the conditions that it matches the surrounding nature, the scale of the village, and the energy consumption of nearby residents (ibid). However, HH does not want large-scale solar or wind parks near its villages, so the municipality focuses on small-scale initiatives. In turn, its document on small-scale sustainable energy generation provides much information on how HH aims to realize the policy, where it is also mentioned that there is sufficient support amongst local individuals for small-scale energy measures due to the little village and nature disturbances (Het Hogeland, 2019). For example, HH has set concrete and tangible objective for long-term planning, such as creating 18TJ extra from renewable sources each year, plus having 40% of energy come from local sources (ibid). To generate energy as locally as possible, HH states that it follows an initiating role for decentralized tasking while also directing significant attention to participatory processes (discussed in the section below) (ibid). To transport energy as little as possible, the municipality is working with Enexis (grid operator), reporting that the energy transition requires a new approach to the energy network and distribution (ibid). Together with Enexis, HH is investigating energy-storing possibilities and smart grids that focus less on moving electricity from a central source to the end user but more on the smart exchange of energy among themselves (ibid). Nevertheless, the municipality reports that uncertainties arise regarding how these local networks will look.

However, such efforts for small-scale energy generation are lacking within MG. To generate 25% of sustainable energy before 2030 and as locally as possible, MG also mentions that it aims to involve residents in formulating proposals for such implementation (discussed in the section below) (Midden-Groningen, 2019b). To transport energy as little as possible, more focus is directed to large-scale solar parks and connecting these to the local electricity network, expressing that the connection is the responsibility of the grid operator (Midden-Groningen, 2019b). Thus, while MG is also thinking of having an energy grid that can sustain the higher loads of renewable energy, the cooperation aspect with the grid operator is less emphasised than HH. In principle, a large part of the municipality is suitable for small-scale solar parks; however, as mentioned above, MG faces difficulties in social acceptance of solar parks regardless of large or small-scale, leading to increased resistance to installing solar fields in open space (ibid). As HH has more ambitious policy objectives and more policy plans in small-scale energy generation, as shown in Table 11, the implementation gap for MG is more significant than for HH.

Table 11: Differences in small-scale energy generation at a decentralized level

Groningen Province

•	Policy Objective: All energy needs to be sustainably generated by 2050 and 60% by
	2035.
•	Policy Plan: Stimulate local initiatives for small-scale energy and exchange this small-

• Policy Plan: Stimulate local initiatives for small-scale energy and exchange this smallscale generated electricity at a decentralized level.

Midden-Gröningen	Het Hogeland
• Policy objective: Generate 25% of	• Policy objective: Generate 18TJ of
sustainable energy before 2030.	sustainable energy every year.
• Policy plan: (1) Build more solar roofs	Generate energy from 40%
on homes and agricultural sheds. (2)	decentralized and small-scale sources
Build more small-scale solar parks	(less than 15 kWp) and 60% from
under the conditions that it matches	central and large-scale sources (more
nature, the villages, and energy	than 15 kWp).
consumption. (3) Connect solar parks	• Policy plan: (1) Plans to find space for
to the grid.	only small-scale solar parks due to
 Policy instrument: Participatory processes for the formulation of proposals. Limited cooperation with Enexis, which is responsible for connecting solar parks to the grid. Policy output: Solar roofs on homes and sheds. 	 cultural values. (2) Build more solar roofs on homes and agricultural sheds. (3) Build more small-scale solar parks under the conditions that it matches nature, the villages, and energy consumption. (4) Connect solar parks to the grid. Policy instrument: Participatory processes with HH as an initiating role. Cooperation with Enexis for possible energy storing measures and smart grids focused on the smart energy exchange amongst end users. Policy output: Solar roofs on homes and sheds.
--	---
Contextual differences	
• Difficulties in socially accepting small-scale solar parks lead to increased resistance to installing solar fields in open spaces.	 Sufficient support amongst local individuals for small-scale energy measures due to the little village and nature disturbances leading to a low NIMBY effect.

5.1.4 Participation, acceptance, and support

The province is committed to having 50% local ownership across small-scale sustainable energy generation measures that produce less than 15 kWp and wants to see whether ownership can help increase acceptance and support for energy projects (Province of Groningen, 2016a). Furthermore, the province highlights the importance of participation in its gas-free heat transition. Two avenues are further explored.

Acceptance and support through local ownership

The province wants to target local individuals for their objective of 50% local ownership. It plans to engage with society, i.e., residents, and landowners, about available space for potential small-scale sustainable energy generation measures (Province of Groningen, 2016a).

Both municipalities plan to involve individuals in small-scale energy production to achieve local ownership (Midden-Groningen, 2019b; Het Hogeland, 2022b). MG states that sufficient support for solar parks amongst residents, who reside near energy initiatives, must first be established as a condition for cooperation and ownership (ibid). MG expresses that support can be gained through transparency and involving local actors, e.g., in identifying suitable locations, which can stimulate these actors to invest in these energy initiatives. However, as already made clear above, MG faces difficulties in the social acceptance of solar parks. Meanwhile, HH expresses that local ownership can be achieved through better coordination between municipalities and residents, participatory processes, and outreach efforts to increase awareness of the necessity for sustainable energy (Het Hogeland, 2022b). HH also mentions that it wants to keep the heating network under local ownership and involve local companies in the implementation (ibid). However, both municipalities doubt the extent to which local parties can invest in small-scale energy projects since both municipalities have an average income below the national standard, which can impede the objective of 50% local ownership.

Nevertheless, despite achieving or not achieving local ownership, acceptance and support is larger in HH than in MG. MG says that as a municipality, it is urgent to give substance to sustainable

development (Midden-Groningen, 2019a). However, it states that this urgency is not replicated among inhabitants, elaborating that they feel hardly any urgency for the energy transition and show a lack of interest in sustainability (Midden-Groningen, 2019b). Moreover, MG mentions that much information about the energy transition is too abstract for its residents, resulting in little understanding of what they should or could do (ibid). Lastly, MG explains that social cohesion is low in large parts of the municipality (ibid), which is what one requires for collective solutions. Oppositely, HH mentions that social cohesion is high in large parts of the municipality, adopts a cooperative approach that works well with residents, has a low NIMBY effect, and stipulates that it has experienced sufficient support amongst local energy initiatives with little protest and resistance (Het Hogeland, 2019; 2021).

Thus, while unsure if either case can reach 50% local ownership, acceptance and support are more present in HH, making the implementation gap easier to close for HH compared to MG, also Table 12 shows that HH has more policy plans and instruments than MG.

Table 12: Differences in acceptance and support through local ownership

Groningen Province						
 Policy Objective: 50% local owners generation measures that produce less Policy Plan: Create dialogues and partic space for potential small-scale sustain local ownership. 	ship across small-scale sustainable energy than 15 kWp. cipatory processes with society about available able energy generation measures to stimulate					
Midden-Groningen	Het Hogeland					
 Policy objective: none specified for local ownership. Policy plans: (1) Involve individuals in small-scale energy production to achieve local ownership and (2) establish sufficient support for solar parks amongst residents. Policy instrument: Participatory processes for the formulation of proposals. Policy output: none specified for local ownership. 	 Policy objective: none specified for local ownership. Policy plans: (1) Involve individuals in small-scale energy production to achieve local ownership and (2) improve coordination between the municipality and residents. (3) Keep the heating network under local ownership and involve local companies in implementation. Policy instrument: Participatory processes and outreach efforts to increase awareness of the necessity for sustainable energy. Policy output: none specified for local ownership. 					
Contextual differences						
 Residents show low urgency, little understanding of energy transition, and a lack of interest in sustainability. Low social cohesion. 	 Residents show sufficient support for small-scale energy initiatives and follow a cooperative approach that works well in HH. High social cohesion. 					

Participation in the heat transition

The province highlights the role of participation in the heat transition, where the province works together with heating companies, municipalities, housing corporations, and other local actors to determine heating arrangements that are attractive for residents and businesses (Province of

Groningen, 2016b). The province emphasizes the need to raise awareness about gas-free heating and include residents and businesses to showcase that change is vital and possible (ibid).

The policy plans for participation in the heat transition within MG and HH are similar but approached very differently. Both municipalities' policies on participation mention the importance of including inhabitants in formulating proposals for implementation to ensure acceptance and support (Midden Groningen, 2022; Het Hogeland, 2022a). Hence, in both heat transition documents, MG and HH went through extensive participatory processes to collect the wishes and concerns of inhabitants through residents' organizations and gathered additional insight from housing corporations, grid operators, and other relevant stakeholders in shaping their heat transition plans (ibid). To realize their heat transition plans, both municipalities mention that customization is necessary to support each village (52 in HH and 37 in MG). HH and MG reason that no one-size-fits-all approach would work in their municipalities as different areas have variations in homes and residents, requiring investigating heating opportunities on a caseby-case basis (ibid). In turn, HH has embraced this diversity and has decided to write 62 village heat plans before the end of 2028 with residents and businesses that will contain the best suitable alternatives to natural gas (Het Hogeland, 2022a). HH focuses significantly on cooperation and not just participation and chose to write more village heat plans than villages since some solutions, e.g., the collective heat network described earlier, require reclassification of village borders (ibid).

On the other hand, MG argues that it is unrealistic to write specific plans for each neighbourhood and has created a general strategy that contains six clusters, identified based on the characteristics of its various neighbourhoods (Midden-Groningen, 2022). These clusters differ in housing density, year of construction, energy consumption, income per household, and other relevant factors (ibid). To this author's knowledge, it is not sure whether this general strategy will be written together with residents of MG. Here, the idea is that neighbourhoods will be divided into one of the six clusters where rough guidelines for gas-free living will differ between clusters (ibid). MG claims that the heat transition can be adjusted to the local circumstances through such an approach and that these circumstances will be further examined in implementation plans (ibid).

While this approach allows, according to MG, to deal with context-dependent characteristics of each neighbourhood, HH's policy instruments prove to be more detailed and attentive to its local inhabitants, as seen in Table 13, which may result in MG facing more troubles in closing its implementation in comparison to HH.

Table 13: Differences in participation in the heat transition

Groningen Province									
Policy Objective: none specified for part	Policy Objective: none specified for participation.								
Policy Plan: Create dialogues and part	icipatory processes with society to determine								
attractive heating arrangements for res	idents and businesses.								
Midden-Groningen	Het Hogeland								
 Policy objective: none specified for participation. Policy plans: Include inhabitants in formulating proposals for implementation to ensure acceptance and support. Policy instrument: Participatory processes for the formulation of the 	 Policy objective: none specified for participation. Policy plans: Include inhabitants in formulating proposals for implementation to ensure acceptance and support. Policy instrument: Participatory processes for the formulation of the 								

 heat transition plan. Cluster analysis for heat transition based on six clusters. Policy output: none specified for participation. 	 heat transition plan. Individual heat plans for 62 locations with local parties before 2028. Policy output: Some village heat plans have been finished.
Contextual differences	
Housing density:	Housing density:
• 28313 homes	• 22979 homes
• 37 villages	• 52 villages

5.1.5 The implementation gap

In the policies' building blocks discussed above, it becomes clear that the implementation gap in energy policies between municipality and province is more evident in MG than in HH. Throughout the various themes, patterns emerge, such as the benefits HH experiences due to the proximity of Eemshaven, which allows more opportunities for residual heat exchange, hydrogen gas as an alternative for natural gas, and renewable/ sustainable energy generation. Meeting renewable energy generation objectives seems easier for HH than in MG because the largest Dutch wind park on land is in Eemshaven, allowing it to rule out the implementation of large-scale wind and solar parks near the built environment alongside agricultural land. Oppositely, MG cannot afford to not place large-scale wind or solar parks near the built environment or agricultural land. Consequently, it must implement controversial, large-scale, and renewable energy generation near its villages, which explains the resistance it is experiencing amongst its local inhabitants. Other contributing factors to the implementation gap also appear, such as the vastly different approaches the municipalities follow in their heat transition, the differences in energy poverty, and, more simply, the differences in ambition reflected in their energy objectives. The variations in performance between the municipalities are captured in tables 6 to 13, alongside other contextual factors discussed in earlier policies, which increase the gap between province and municipality. Figure 5 provides an illustrative understanding of the implementation gaps between HH and MG. If an arrow points towards a blank space between building blocks, e.g., two and three, it shows that this municipality has at least two building blocks and several of them.



Policy objectives

Policy plans

Policy instruments

Policy outputs

Groningen Province

	Residu	Residual Heat Natural Gas-free Heating		is-free Heating	Large and small energy generation		tion	Participation, acceptance, and support		
1	Saving energy through residual heat	Heating through collective heat networks	Exploring sustainable energy supplies	Alternatives for sustainable gases	Room for large scale energy generation	- Decentralize small-scale en generation	ed ergy 1	Acceptance and support through local ownership	Participation in the heat transition	1
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			1	††				Four building blocks
Climate Policy Implementation			<u> </u>		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			↑	Î	Three building blocks
uap	↑		•					·····	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	Two building blocks
				↑						One building block
4										↓ ↓

Municipalities Midden-Groningen and Het Hogeland

Figure 6: Indicative implementation gap (purely illustrative)



5.2 Value orientation and risk perception

Climate policy implementation can strongly depend on residents' perceived sense of urgency, as it shapes their willingness to act (Zuidema, 2016) and creates varying acceptance or resistance to climate policy. These variations lead to socially fragmented stances towards climate change, creating contested agreements on implementing climate policy since there is no "one size fits all" solution (RIPA, 2019). Thus, when a municipality attempts to implement climate- mitigating or adapting measures, the locally encountered circumstances will always need to be considered, including the beliefs and interests of local communities. Consequently, when deciding with local communities on how to deal with climate policy, which is a policy objective in itself, debates may emerge that can be heavily negotiated, which can end in non-implementation and an increasing implementation gap (Khan, 2016). Both sense of urgency and willingness to act can be linked to value orientation, as seen in the conceptual model in Chapter 3, as values can shape one's stance towards climate change. Thus, to determine how value orientation may contribute to a growing climate policy implementation gap in HH and MG, the top five parties in the provincial 2019 election were analysed based on their value orientation to represent the value orientation within HH and MG. These results were then linked to the cultural theory of risk to identify the dominant (combinations of) risk perceptions of climate change within the municipalities to unveil how these may slow down the process of climate policy implementation.

5.2.1 Value orientation in Dutch parties

Taken from their viewpoints, table 14 shows the percentage of con- and pro-altruistic, con- and pro-biospheric, and con-and pro-egoistic statements. The red colour range was used for stronger values of con-biospherism, con-altruism, and pro-egoism. The green colour range was used for stronger values of pro-biospherism, pro-altruism, and con-egoism. The last row shows the total number of statements collected. Appendix A contains an overarching table that condenses the major themes that each party advocates for, categorized into the six groups as described in the methodology.

	VVD	FvD	GL	PvdA	GB	SP	CU	CDA
P-ALT	19%	11%	38%	28%	6%	21%	31%	41%
C-ALT	12%	21%	0%	1%	0%	1%	9%	10%
P-BIO	13%	9%	34%	32%	27%	36%	26%	8%
C-BIO	15%	15%	1%	8%	42%	3%	7%	4%
C-EGO	16%	4%	27%	26%	25%	32%	21%	29%
P-EGO	25%	40%	0%	4%	0%	8%	6%	8%
Total	181	47	119	145	48	104	269	158

Table 14: Percentage of value orientation statements

- VVD has strong values in pro-egoism, as it promotes freedom for private businesses and industrial activities to boost economic growth and favours privatization and deregulation. In turn, such viewpoints often conflict with nature as they neglect environmental quality and lead to increased pollution, reflected in their con-biospheric values. It scores moderately in pro-altruism and con-egoism, focusing less on pro-biospheric values.
- FvD immensely values pro-egoism and strongly values con-altruism and con-biospherism. Note the low total statements collected. The party is focused on radical viewpoints that sometimes deny the impacts of climate change. It places significant meaning on patriotism and is strictly against refugees and immigrants. Further, the party pushes for weaker influences of the EU and more power to the Dutch state.

- GL is in comparison to FvD and VVD on the opposite side of the political spectrum. With strong values of pro-biospherism, pro-altruism, and con-egoism, the party strives for equality, social cohesion, and individual well-being. As a very environmental-focussed and progressive party, GL pushes for an ambitious green agenda through a diverse range of topics from renewable energy and protection of ecology to sustainable farming practices.
- PvdA is very similar to GL with its strong values of pro-altruism and con-egoism but places some attention on opposite values. Like GL, it strives for equality, social cohesion, and individuals' well-being and pushes for an ambitious green agenda in mostly the same topics as GL. However, PvdA has some con-biospheric statements; for example, it favours expansion of road infrastructure and investments into air- and seaports.
- GB, a provincial party, highly values con-biospherism while also favouring probiospherism. Note the low total statements collected. While GB wants energy to come from the safest minimum of gas extraction, it also does not want any wind turbines and limited solar parks, raising the question of how energy should be generated in Groningen. With few answers, GB stands out in its contradicting biospheric viewpoints. It directs attention to con-egoism, focusing on regional and local bottom-up approaches.
- SP is like GL and PvdA's strong values for pro-biospherism and con-egoism. It has weaker values on pro-altruism as it, for example, does not specify its viewpoints on parental aid, which, in contrast, GL and PvdA advocate for. It has little values for con-altruism and conbiospherism but moderate pro-egoistic values since SP, for example, wishes for more power to the Dutch state, rejecting taxes and regulations levied by the EU.
- CU has strong values for pro-altruism, like GL and PvdA, as many of their viewpoints on social cohesion and individuals' well-being overlap. It also values pro-biospherism and con-egoism but to a lesser extent than GL, PvdA, and SP. For example, all three wish to stop or build fewer road networks, whereas CU does not specify this aspect, leading to some con-biospherism. CU also has some degrees of con-altruism, such as not letting individuals practice their religion freely, e.g., no face covers, but also shows pro-egoism, e.g., more power to the Dutch state and less from Brussels.
- CDA is somewhat like CU, as both are Christian parties, but CDA has stronger values for pro-altruism and con-egoism. Like GL, PvdA, and SP, it strives for social cohesion and individuals' well-being. However, their lack of pro-biospheric statements is similar to FvD and VVD. Like CU, its con-altruistic values are mostly traditional gender norms. Its pro-egoistic values focus on less corporate tax and more temporary work contracts.

The figure below visualizes the extent of parties' value orientation through radar charts. The outer border forms 42% percent, as this was the highest percentage calculated, as seen in Table 14.







In the provincial 2019 election, fourteen parties were voted for in HH and MG. Due to the given timeframe, it was decided to limit the analysis to the top five candidates. Further, the research identified the most dominant (combinations of) value orientation and risk perception(s); hence the top five parties reflected the most imperative and prevailing values. Figure 7 shows that the top five parties comprise more than half of the chart, meaning the dark grey area comprises nine non-investigated other parties. All voter data was analysed through the Kiesraad data.



Figure 7: Voter data in HH and MG with parties listed in order from most to least votes based on all valid votes (Kiesraad, n.d.)

In HH, out of 37766 eligible voters, 23088 individuals voted, which is 61% of the eligible population, and 22977 votes were counted as valid. In MG, out of 48,393 eligible voters, 24,807 individuals voted, which is 51% of the eligible population, and 24,657 votes were counted as valid.

Altruistic values

Out of the top five parties in HH, three parties (CU, GL, PvdA) are centre-to-left oriented, and two parties (CDA, GB) are centre-to-right oriented, out of which almost all five have strong to very strong values for pro-altruism, with GB as the exception. This is because GB does not specify many altruistic viewpoints, whereas the other four go into far detail about their pro-altruistic interests. With CU and CDA as the top two, some con-altruistic elements emerge, whereas the rest have little to no con-altruistic statements. As both are Christian parties, stronger beliefs in traditional gender norms and opposition to non-Christians may arise, sometimes seen as con-altruistic. For example, both parties favour restrictions for immigrants and rights to practice religions that can be seen as one's restriction to freedom. This indicates that while residents may have some stances that go against the meaning of altruism, residents share overall strong altruistic values meaning they are socially cohesive and look out for each other's well-being.

Meanwhile, out of the top five parties in MG, three parties (FvD, VVD, GB) are right-wing oriented, and two are left-wing oriented (PvdA, SP). Compared to HH, pro-altruistic values are weaker as two out of the top three, FvD and GB, do not specify many pro-altruistic viewpoints. In second place, PvdA values pro-altruism strongly, but still not as far as CDA and GL, which were voted for in HH. VVD and SP share moderate pro-altruistic values, which indicates an overall mix of pro-altruistic values in MG. However, it can be said that the orientation for pro-altruism amongst residents in MG is weaker since more substantial levels of con-altruism also emerge. Both FvD and VVD were voted for in MG, which are absent in HH. These parties rank highest in con-altruism, as they are very strict against immigrants, with FvD even pushing for the right to ridicule other religions. This indicates that MG performs higher in con-altruism and lower in pro-altruism than HH, meaning residents in MG may feel less inclined to help each other due to lower social cohesion and may be more self-concerned.

Biospheric values

Moving to biospherism, almost all five parties in HH have strong values for pro-biospherism, with CDA being the exception as it focuses little on the natural environment. Particularly CU, PvdA, and GL strive for ambitious green agendas as seen in Appendix A. GB, at the bottom of the five parties, also has pro-biospheric values but to a lesser extent aiming for an improved environment within Groningen, e.g., more public transport and reduced gas extraction. Regarding energy, four parties, CU, PvdA, GL, and CDA, push for higher stimulation and participation in local energy initiatives, more energy-neutral housing, more renewable forms of energy generation (not CDA), and other pro-energy-related aspects. This indicates that residents in HH appear to be more supportive of the energy transition, except for individuals who voted for GB. In GB, con-biospheric values are present as they are, for example, against wind turbines and motor tax. Again, note the low total statements collected in GB, meaning percentages are not as balanced as other parties. Some conbiospheric orientation is also present in PvdA, CU, and CDA, e.g., they wish for investments and expansions of road infrastructure and vitalizations of livestock farms and fisheries. However, on an overarching level, residents within HH mostly show great value orientation for probiospherism, especially in the energy transition, with some levels of con-biospherism. This indicates that residents recognize the importance of their natural environment and may be more inclined to behave pro-environmentally.

In MG, not all parties have strong pro-biospheric orientations, VVD and FvD. The other three parties, PvdA, SP, and GB, have moderate to strong pro-biospheric values, showing that residents

in MG seem to have less interest in the natural environment than in HH. While in terms of energy, PvdA, SP, and VVD want to implement more energy-neutral buildings and stimulate higher participation in local energy initiatives, FvD and GB do not express similar wishes, and both, plus VVD, are against building wind turbines and want to limit solar parks. VVD also calls for a stop to subsidies in renewable energy. This indicates that many voters have contrasting opinions on the energy transition. Furthermore, con-biospheric values are also more prevalent in MG than in HH, as FvD, to some extent GB, and especially VVD, have proposed measures that exacerbate climate change, e.g., reducing motor tax, no regulations for CO₂ and NH₂ emissions, and no environmental zones. Considering that three out of five parties in MG strive for such wishes, it indicates that residents within MG may have weaker pro-biospheric and stronger con-biospheric values than HH. This means these individuals may be more likely to adopt unsustainable behaviour styles and believe that nature will somehow regulate itself.

Egoistic values

Lastly, all parties in HH have strong values for con-egoism, with CDA having lesser con-egoistic statements than the rest. There seems to be a high unison level of con-egoism within HH. Examples include more investments into healthcare and transportation, demanding a tax system reform with fewer tax benefits for the rich and fewer taxes for low-to-medium incomes; see more in Appendix A. This implies that residents in HH may feel very strongly about fairer sociable living conditions, rejecting the concentration of wealth by those better off. Little pro-egoistic values are still present in HH, which come from CDA, CU, and PvdA as they promote measures that, for example, reject taxes levied by the EU and reduce cooperate tax. However, on an overarching level, residents in HH mostly show great value orientation for con-egoism and relatively little for pro-egoism.

Meanwhile, in MG, parties like VVD and FvD push fewer con-egoistic ideas forward, focusing more on pro-egoistic viewpoints. While PvdA, GB, and SP have a large share of their viewpoints dedicated to con-egoism, con-egoism is overall weaker in MG than in HH. Still, con-egoism value orientation can be seen as moderate within MG as three out of the top five parties strive for measures that can be considered "good" for society. Nonetheless, there seems to be a significant contrast between con-egoism and pro-egoism in MG, as SP and FvD, but especially VVD, have extremely pro-egoistic viewpoints. These range across diverse topics, from shorter paid sick leaves, stricter conditions for social assistance benefits, to pausing or stopping new members into the EU. Hence, this implies that residents within MG are more pro-egoistic and less con-egoistic than in HH, meaning they may be more interested in maximizing one's profit while still showing signs of fairer sociable outcomes and conditions.

5.2.3 Risk Perceptions in Het Hogeland and Midden-Groningen

In light of the reviewed voter data and on the underlying assumption that one's voting choice reflects one's value orientation, shedding light on the risk perception of the individual, residents in HH show great extents of high altruistic values, low egoistic values, and moderate to high biospheric values. As seen in Table 1, a value orientation with high altruism, low egoism, and high biospherism falls under the risk perception of an egalitarian, who sees climate change risks as severely dangerous. Egalitarians value participatory processes (which HH firmly opts for their heat transition), are socially cohesive (as described by HH), and show great concern for the natural environment (also seen in HH due to sufficient support for small-scale energy measures). However, some degrees of con-biospherism are also present, making the biospheric value orientation. This indicates that some residents may perceive climate risks not as severe, believing that nature is tolerant and can be pushed to certain limits. While this is not seen within the

analysis of energy policies, voter data shows that such risk perceptions may be present. Thus, the dominant risk perceptions of climate change among residents in HH are a combination of the egalitarian and the hierarchist, seeing nature as fragile by most and tolerant by some. This implies, on an overarching level, that sense of urgency is great, leading to a higher willingness to act, which is also seen in HH due to the social acceptance and low NIMBY effect of renewable energy measures. Hence, due to environmentally favouring value orientations and risk perceptions (next to other contextual factors, e.g., Eemshaven), the climate policy implementation gap between municipality and province is less wide, as seen in the analysis on energy policies.

In MG, residents show more variation in their value orientations but seem to have lower to moderate altruistic and biospheric values and moderate to higher egoistic values. As seen in Table 1, such value orientations overlap with the individualist and hierarchist risk perceptions. Individualists disregard the risks climate change poses and believe that the natural environment will sort itself, making the planet resilient against invasive activities. While hierarchists see climate risks as moderately concerning, they see the natural resources as scarce but not necessarily depleting, making the planet tolerant against invasive activities. Seeing the environment as resilient and tolerant may also be reflected amongst the residents of MG as findings indicate low urgency for, and little understanding of the energy transition, alongside a lack of interest in sustainability. Furthermore, residents may not understand the necessity for more renewable energy generation measures, causing resistance against solar parks, as seen in MG, next to other encountered factors, i.e., a vast and open landscape. While hierarchists score higher in altruism and see themselves as socially bound, individualists feel little desire to be part of a community and have apathy towards collective decision-making, which is also seen in collective heating systems in MG due to doubting citizens who are hesitant to connect to such networks. Moreover, the municipality mentions that social cohesion is low in MG. Instead, they may prefer individualistic solutions like solar panels on their roofs. This implies, on an overarching level, that sense of urgency is on the modest side, leading to a lower willingness to act. Hence, due to sparse environmentally favouring value orientations and risk perceptions (next to other contextual factors, i.e., housing density), residents may be more resistant to the implementation of climate policy implementation, making the gap between municipality and province wider, as seen in the analysis on energy policies.

The information above is condensed in Table 15.

	Altruistic values	Egoistic values	Biospheric values	Risk Perception	Implementation Gap
Het Hogeland	High	Low	Moderate to	Egalitarian and	Smaller
			high	Hierarchist	
Midden-	Low to	Moderate to	Low to	Individualists	Larger
Groningen	moderate	high	moderate	and Hierarchist	-

Table 15: Value orientations and risk perceptions linked to the implementation gap in Het Hogeland and Midden-Groningen

Chapter 6: Discussion

This study has established a correlation between the independent variables, value orientation and risk perception, and the dependent variable, the climate policy implementation gap. Theoretical contributions, shortcomings of this research, and recommendations for planning practitioners are provided below.

6.1 Theoretical contributions

To this author's knowledge, the novel combination of the value-belief-norm theory (VBNT) and cultural theory of risk (CTOR) has not been performed until now. Both theories have been used individually in climate studies, such as McNeeley and Lazrus (2014) with the CTOR and Balunde et al. (2019) with the VBNT. Whereas the CTOR provides lenses of different societal risk perceptions and how these shape an individual's risks to climate change and stance to climate-adaptive or mitigative interventions (Thompson, 2003), the VBN acts as an anchor of the CTOR by considering underlying values that lead to emergences of an individual's risk perceptions.

Slimak and Dietz (2006) already argued in their study that the VBNT can measure ecological risk perceptions but did not use risk perceptions from the CTOF. Hence, this study highlights the theories' synergistic characteristics in building a multi-dimensional framework for a more nuanced understanding of the intricate connections between values, risk perceptions, and climate policy implementation. This study showed that the VBNT offers insight into the values that guide an individual's decisions in their environmental and voting behaviour and that the CTOR could contextualize these behaviours within broader societal risk perceptions, enhancing the depth of insight into the complex dynamics influencing policy resistance in real-life settings. Hence, these complementary theories enriched the exploratory power of this study and allowed to obtain a more holistic understanding of why individuals may resist climate policy implementation. Consequently, these findings add to the existing literature on policy implementation gaps (Hudson et al., 2019; Peters, 2018) but through a focus on the local individual rather than the reasons within the institutional context.

Furthermore, this innovative approach also has the potential for broader generalization. By demonstrating the effectiveness of this combined theoretical framework in the context of climate policy implementation, the study paved the way for its application to other areas such as policy studies (Ryan, 2015), climate studies (Goebbert et al., 2012), behavioural studies (Van der Werff et al., 2014), and political studies (Solano et al., 2015) where understanding the interplay between values, risk perceptions, and policy implementation is crucial. Moreover, this study adds to other literature pieces that have investigated how public attitudes can result in the success or failure of climate policies (Dabla-Norris et al., 2023; Fairbrother, 2022), particularly how negative perceptions about the climate's resilience and necessary interventions can impede the implementation of climate policy (Boncu et al., 2022; Pearson et al., 2018). Thus, the study's findings reinforce the relationships between individuals' traits and climate policy implementation, highlighting the necessity for addressing these challenges to create engagement strategies and implementation approaches that resonate with a community's diverse perspectives.

6.2 Voter behaviour as a measure of value orientation

This study assumed that individuals vote for parties that align with their embedded values. While this was a viable approach for large-scale data collection with diverse views and an aggregate

representation of values within the voting population, multiple shortcomings can be associated with this methodology that deserves further attention and should be adjusted for future research.

Firstly, this study used voter data that may not have entirely represented the population's value orientation, as 61% of eligible voters and 51% of eligible voters cast a ballot in HH and MG (Kiesraad, n.d). While this study successfully determined a correlation between the value orientation and the climate policy implementation gap, a significant number of eligible voters are missing in the provincial 2019 election, only capturing the preferences of the individuals who participated. Levere and Van Aelst (2014) found that second-order elections, non-national elections, receive lower voter turnout in the Netherlands as individuals feel less at stake, meaning elections. Hence, the study risked a potentially skewed understanding of dominant values in HH and MG as it might have underrepresented certain demographic groups, thereby not including value orientations of non-voters. Despite this flaw, voter data should still be pursued as a viable approach in political studies as it proves to be an efficient and cost-effective way of capturing the public's general opinions and interests (Barrios and Hochberg, 2021), with the author's suggestion to use a national election in future research to obtain higher voter turnout.

Secondly, when using voter data, one needs to be mindful of the time-sensitive nature since temporal changes, such as a shift in one's value orientation, can occur over the years after the election. Berinsky (2017) discusses the difficulties in measuring public opinion throughout political studies because public will is dynamic, meaning it can change over time as new developments and evolving circumstances shape emerging public opinions. Li and Fotheringham (2021) add that spatial and temporal dynamics are critical factors which can transform an individual's voting preference and is, thus, partly dependent on time-sensitive external developments in a given space. Consequently, voter data from the 2019 provincial election reflects the values of this specific time and may no longer be representable, as potential events in HH and MG may have led to modifications in public sentiments. While the analysed documents from both municipalities are from recent years and do not indicate value orientations significantly different from the values identified from the voter data, it may be beneficial to investigate the value orientations of HH and MG in the upcoming national election in November 2023. In that manner, contemporary values and corresponding risk perceptions can be identified to observe whether these outcomes are compatible and interchangeable with the ones detected in 2019.

Thirdly, several variables can drive an individual's voting choice. Next to one's internal value orientation, there are external factors such as Williams et al. (2009), who argue that an individual's party affiliation or the charismatic personality of a party leader can form integral turning points for an individual's voting behaviour. This implies that individuals may change their minds about their voting choice despite the values that guide them through everyday life. Also, in the Netherlands, Van der Burg and Mughan (2007) claim that some evidence exists that the charisma of leaders from right-wing populist parties in elections between 1998 and 2003 may have shaped the electoral outcomes in their favour. Thus, voters may be attracted to not necessarily the fact that a leader represents a particular party but rather the virtue and faith the leader emits towards their party's viewpoints (Charlot, 2021). Hence, the assumption that individuals vote based on their underlying value orientation can be viewed as shortsighted, as residents in MG and HH may have voted for the charismatic traits of elected party leaders. This raises the question of to what extent this applies to this study and offers new avenues of research for the role of charisma in provincial electoral outcomes.

Furthermore, next to charismatic personalities, voters may be drawn to specific policy issues that a party advocates rather than the whole range of viewpoints that the party represents. As

mentioned above, voter data does not provide information about one's reason or motivation for party choice. Based on the 2011 Swiss election, Lachat (2014) found that parties who exhibit associative ownership of specific policy issues, the issues that a party is considered to feel most strongly about, are likely to attract voters whose interest is captured by a party's specific-policy reputation. While the effect and success of attracting voters through associative ownership vary amongst parties, Mauerer et al. (2015) also show that parties in Germany can have multiple specific-policy issues and shift their position towards them in different election cycles. This means that parties may polarize their positions to gain a voter advantage, placing issues in different lights to collect more votes (Han, 2018). Thus, using voter data as a measure for value orientation does not capture whether individuals were attracted to parties due to specific policy focus, e.g., one may vote for FvD due to its solid anti-immigrant stance and not because of its other viewpoints. This risks a limit of the insight gathered, meaning a lack of information about the motivations behind voting choices may have led to an uncomprehensive analysis of value orientation in HH and MG. Hence, rather than relying on voter data as a measure for value orientation, a combination of other qualitative methods, i.e., surveys and interviews with residents, to validate the findings of this study is essential in future research to improve its credibility and authenticity.

Lastly, rooting this research under the assumption that individuals vote for parties based on their value orientation also means that this research is founded under the assumption that human beings make rational and informed decisions. Lee et al. (2016) explain that rationality is "the ability to behave in order to maximize the achievement of their presumed goals" (p.1), forming the cornerstone of democracy. However, based on Kuhn's theory of rationality (1983), humans frequently do not act rationally; instead, they act based on their cognitive biases, emotional reactions, or societal pressures. This also applies to an individual's voting behaviour as these factors or other limited capacities in processing relevant information may lead to irrational decision-making in party consideration (Lee et al., 2017). Sufficient evidence shows reinforcing relationships between voting behaviour and cognitive biases which can lead to irrational voter choices, ranging from gender bias (Van der Pas et al., 2022), cultural bias (Johnson and McCarthy, 2022), moral bias (Feddersen et al., 2009), and media bias (Baum and Gussin, 2005). Such personal traits may not align with one's underlying values and risk perception, particularly the role of media, campaign messaging, and other relevant dynamics that an individual is exposed to can lead to irrational voting behaviour (Ladd, 2010). Hence, using voter data to capture the values and risk perception of residents in HH and MG may oversimplify the intricate interplay of factors that results in one's final voting choice. Thus, future research should include expert interviews to uncover professional opinions as guiding principles throughout this study to measure the complex and multifaceted nature of values and better understand the dynamics between personal attributes and voter behaviour. In that manner, surveys and interviews with residents can be formatted to include and study the factors that may lead to irrational voter behaviour.

Hence, while it can be argued that value orientation can influence voting behaviour and may correlate with a climate policy implementation gap between provincial and local levels, the argument cannot be fabricated for distinguishable causational patterns. In HH and MG, correlations can be seen between specific values, risk perceptions, and voter data that indicate a resistance against or support for renewable energy measures, also mentioned by the municipalities. However, establishing causation between these variables would be a bold claim due to the evidence that sheds light on the shortcomings the research is based on. Thus, while this research successfully and empirically represented the relationships in HH and MG displayed in the conceptual model and managed to ground these in theory, the cultural theory of risk and value-belief-norm theory, the discussed limitations emphasize that further research is required to overcome the newly discovered research puzzles and strengthen the reliability of this study's findings. This means that the role of value orientation within residents and potentially enabling a

climate policy implementation gap is limited and equal weight should be given to the contextual circumstances to explain the climate policy implementation gap.

6.3 Recommendations for planning practitioners

Despite these limitations, the implementation gaps identified in the energy policy analysis and its building blocks are fundamental. Recommendations to reduce the gap are discussed below.

6.3.1 Residual heat

The study demonstrates that the opportunities for exchanging residual heat within MG are more restricted than for HH due to plenty of activities for residual heat exchange in the Eemshaven. Consequently, reducing natural gas usage is challenging for MG due to fewer businesses with heat exchange potential. However, to use the given opportunities in MG, Pitt and Congreve (2015) highlight the role of collaborative planning with local businesses, arguing that municipalities should initiate collaborations with third-sector parties to establish collective energy solutions. Based on these insights, MG has opportunities to pursue residual heat exchange by cooperating with other municipalities and stakeholders, which requires MG to take a more initiating and facilitating role in closing the gap of residual heat transfer (Faye and Macharia, 2022). Potential benefits include generating expertise, obtaining additional funding and other relevant resources to realize climate policies at the local level (Frank et al., 2018).

Furthermore, both municipalities should implement collective heat networks to exchange heat among consumers. The study shows HH may take this more seriously due to its policy document for small-scale energy generation and its approach to reclassifying neighbourhood borders. In contrast, MG suffers from hesitant residents to participate in collective solutions. In recent years, more evidence is surfacing on how vital the functions of municipalities are in bottom-up initiatives in renewable energy systems (Lerman et al., 2021; Schmid et al., 2020; Neij and Heiskanen, 2021). The results demonstrate that HH has successfully stimulated bottom-up initiatives, such as collective heat networks, by explicitly addressing small consumers' needs. Thus, if HH can present the success of its collective heat network policy plans (which are absent in MG) by focusing on smaller consumers, including HH's approach to border reclassification, can they inspire planning practitioners within MG to perform similar measures due to knowledge and policy transfer (Hoppe et al., 2015). Such real-life success stories can serve as a powerful tool to gain support for similar initiatives (ibid).

6.3.2 Natural gas-free heating

This study demonstrates that MG has restricted opportunities for natural gas alternatives due to few companies that could produce hydrogen gas. In contrast, HH has numerous generation sites of hydrogen in Eemshaven. Again, Pitt and Congreve (2015) highlight the role of cooperative planning with local businesses and entering dialogue, which may uncover the possibilities for hydrogen gas as a heating source. However, the study suggests that for both municipalities, the future of hydrogen is uncertain, and biomass availability is little, meaning biogas as a heating source remains unclear. Hence, decision-makers within the province and the central government should provide sufficient financial capacities for market parties to research the adoption of these innovative processes (Pascaris et al., 2021). Hydrogen and biogas can transcend their niche applications and transform into widespread and upscaled gas alternatives if their potential and barriers can be investigated. Like ecological modernization, this enhanced growth can foster the diffusion of gas alternatives at the service of the environment over time (Jänicke, 2008) and aid in implementing natural gas alternatives.

The findings showcase that both municipalities need to combat energy poverty to realise natural gas-free heating, which seems higher in MG than in HH. MG has created a policy plan to provide low-income families with priorities for natural gas alternatives, which is absent in HH. This example should be communicated to HH as this could be adopted by HH, meaning knowledge transfer between the two municipalities can accelerate inclusively achieving climate targets (Lindkvist et al., 2019). Furthermore, the central government should continue providing energy subsidies for low-income households to ensure residents can finance their energy bills. Likewise, tax incentives and low-interest loans for renewable energy measures for small consumers should be continued as the VVD wants to stop these incentives. If not done so, municipalities may encounter more challenging endeavours in moving the energy transition forward, risking a more significant implementation gap. After all, the Netherlands is known for their market-oriented institutional arrangements, leaving little room for a society-friendly energy sector compared to Germany and Denmark (Oteman et al., 2014). Thus, governmental actors need to pay more attention to the energy means and ends within local communities.

6.3.3 Large-scale and small-scale energy generation

The findings illustrate that MG places considerable attention on large-scale solar parks to produce sustainable energy, whereas HH has no interest in large-scale solar generation. Since HH rules out large-scale solar parks near the built environment due to cultural values, MG cannot afford to rule out large-scale measures and struggles in implementing large-scale solar parks. Faye and Macharia (2022) suggest that municipalities should be initiators who push, together with residents, the idea of renewable energy sources forward. However, MG argues that third-commercial parties should be initiators of large-scale solar parks, who should be responsible for communicating with surrounding residents, drawing up participation plans, and determining how to involve residents in the layout and design of the solar park (Midden-Groningen, 2019a). Shifting this responsibility to MG as the initiator may lead to more beneficial outcomes as municipalities may come across as more trustable sources to residents in communicating and consulting changes in the landscape (Krug and Nucci, 2020). Thus, when it comes to participation plans, MG as the initiator in the involvement of local actors through resident organizations, may stimulate higher social acceptance, as municipalities may be more knowledgeable than third parties in the wishes and concerns of their inhabitants.

In terms of small-scale energy generation, the study demonstrates that HH has, thanks to its policy document on small-scale energy generation, formulated concrete and long-term goals for bottomup energy initiatives. HH states that it follows an initiating role in motivating residents for decentralized energy generation to ensure locally produced energy also stays in local perimeters. These aspects are either insufficient or missing in MG. Hence, it would be beneficial if planning practitioners from HH and MG could get together for HH to showcase its approach to small-scale energy generation, fostering a sense of accountability and stimulating motivation with decision-makers of MG to strive for better results. This knowledge transfer between municipalities can lead to increased efforts (Hoppe et al., 2015) and may also drive MG to implement more policy goals and plans for decentralized energy generation. In that manner, MG may transform into a more proactive municipality that takes the first steps in the energy transition with its residents.

6.3.4 Participation, acceptance, and support

Finding support to move the energy transition forward is crucial as it can make or break the development of small-scale and large-scale energy measures (Hoppe et al., 2015; Scarpa and Willis, 2010). MG faces hardships in generating this support, as there is poor social acceptance of energy measures due to the controversial and resistant nature of energy initiatives, next to

significant NIMBY effects. This low urgency, little understanding of the energy transition, and low social cohesion in MG create unfavourable conditions for the municipality to reach its energy goals. As mentioned in the results, these aspects are not found or as severe in HH.

The study has repeatedly mentioned the significance of policy and knowledge transfer between HH and MG as a source of inspiration and motivation for MG to close their implementation gap and adopt similar decentralized approaches that explicitly focus on the wishes and concerns of smaller consumers. However, to what extent could MG, despite contextual differences, work to change the values and risk perceptions and hence, the environmental behaviour of its residents? If MG can take note of these factors and build in more opportunities for local involvement in the planning and decision-making for residual heat exchange, natural-gas free heating transition, and large-/small-scale energy generation, can MG expect similar outcomes as HH, such as residents who embrace and support renewable energy measures? Van der Schoor and Scholten (2015) say that if planning practitioners can give residents a feeling that they have a say in shaping initiatives that directly impact their area, eager residents who want to move the energy transition forward may appear. However, the answers to these questions remain open as these ambitions are difficult to achieve, as realistically, there may be a lack of incentives to do more than the bare minimum in educating residents who score low in altruistic and biospheric values.

It is essential that MG finds and that HH continues to secure this support to implement climate policy. Starting with educational campaigns within schools from a young age and the investment of community outreach efforts that spark interest and understanding of the energy transition, can assurance be found that residents stay informed about the benefits that climate policy brings (Hoppe et al., 2015). In these outreach efforts where the focus is not just constrained to participation but also cooperation, it is vital that misconceptions and concerns about sustainable energy generation are addressed to ensure that the impacts of climate change are not undermined (ibid). Building public support, offering more opportunities for citizen involvement, and focusing on the locally encountered circumstance on a case-by-case basis can secure the necessary social acceptance municipalities require to close their climate policy implementation gap.

6.4 Conclusion

In the race to meet the Paris Agreements' targets, the Netherlands falls short of the finishing line. This study has established that a climate policy implementation gap in the province of Groningen, particularly in the municipality of Midden-Groningen, which struggles with unwilling residents to move the energy transition forward, and to some extent, in Het Hogeland, which also needs to place more attention on energy poverty measures.

The study used a novel fusion of the CTOR and the VBNT, which provided an insightful perspective on the complex value dynamics that guide an individual's risk perceptions of climate change and attitude towards climate interventions. This pioneering method contributed to both theories by portraying the complementary synergies that the theories share and enhanced the academic understanding of how risk perceptions emerge (Douglas and Widalvsky, 1982) and how they can slow down the implementation of climate policy (Cambardella et al., 2020; McNeeley and Lazrus 2014). In Midden-Groningen and Het Hogeland, the study established a correlation between value orientations, risk perceptions, and the climate policy implementation gap. The study shows that residents within Midden-Groningen have lower biospheric and altruistic values but higher egoistic values than Het Hogeland, reflected from the voter data in the 2019 provincial election. Mindful of the shortcomings that arise with voter behaviour, the study highlights that values which score higher in egoism and lower in altruism and biopsherism result in risk perceptions, the hierachist and individualist, who see the natural environment as tolerant and resistant against invasive human actions. In the energy transition context, such risk perceptions are undesirable as they are likely to result in unsustainable behavioural patterns, which may neglect the seriousness of the climate crisis and enlarge the climate policy implementation gap (Boncu et al., 2022), as observed in Midden-Groningen.

Hence, to answer the research question, "How do the risk perception of municipality Midden-Groningen and municipality Het Hogeland slow down the implementation process of climate policies *in Groningen province?*"; the study shows that non-environmentally favouring risk perceptions delay the process of climate policy implementation due to complexity encountered in resident's highly heterogenous values towards climate change. Anchoring these risk perceptions in an individual's value orientation demonstrates that value fragmentation can impede a cohesive policy consensus, creating difficulties in climate policy implementation at the local level. Therefore, the wickedness that arises when trying to find agreement with residents on climate policy implementation leads to significant hardships that result in hesitance, resistance, and controversy, which can explain why municipalities cannot meet their climate policy targets. Nevertheless, the study also emphasizes that the climate policy implementation gap is not solely the outcome of the embedded values and risk perceptions within a local community. It is also the outcome of the context-dependent characteristics that contribute to the complexity of the issue, which must be considered when formulating effective climate policies. Overall, bridging the climate policy implementation gap between municipality and province requires concerted efforts to understand and address the intricate interplay of values, risk perceptions, and context-specific challenges on the local level.

To conclude, the findings indicate that Midden-Groningen faces more complications in moving the energy transition forward due to residents' overall low sense of urgency, willingness to act, and lack of understanding regarding the necessity of sustainable energy measures. Furthermore, the circumstances within Midden-Groningen, such as their open landscape, unsuitable housing density, and limited opportunities for residual heat, enhance the municipality's challenges. Also, Het Hogeland has to confront issues in its implementation gap, which are applicable in MG as well, such as the limited availability of biogas, the uncertain future of hydrogen gas, and the magnitude of energy poverty from low-income residents. Recommendations have been provided on how planning practitioners within both municipalities can overcome these challenges, which boil down to two orders of suggestion: (1) for Midden-Groningen to become more proactive as the initiator in the energy transition and (2) for the transfer of policy and knowledge between Het Hogeland and Midden-Groningen.

References

- Aguilar-Luzón, M. Carmen, Beatriz Carmona, Antonia Calvo-Salguero, and Pedro A. Castillo Valdivieso. 2020. "Values, Environmental Beliefs, and Connection With Nature as Predictive Factors of the Pro-Environmental Vote in Spain." *Frontiers in Psychology* 11. doi: <u>10.3389/fpsyg.2020.01043</u>.
- Al Mamun, Abdullah, Naeem Hayat, Muhammad Mohiuddin, Anas A. Salameh, Mohd Helmi Ali, and Noor Raihani Zainol. 2022. "Modelling the Significance of Value-Belief-Norm Theory in Predicting Workplace Energy Conservation Behaviour." *Frontiers in Energy Research* 10. doi: <u>10.3389/fenrg.2022.940595</u>.
- Aven, Terje. 2010. "On How to Define, Understand and Describe Risk." *Reliability Engineering & System Safety* 95(6):623–31. doi: <u>10.1016/j.ress.2010.01.011</u>.
- Balundė, Audra, Goda Perlaviciute, and Linda Steg. 2019. "The Relationship Between People's Environmental Considerations and Pro-Environmental Behavior in Lithuania." *Frontiers in Psychology* 10. doi: <u>10.3389/fpsyg.2019.02319</u>.
- Barrios, John M., and Yael V. Hochberg. 2021. "Risk Perceptions and Politics: Evidence from the COVID-19 Pandemic." *Journal of Financial Economics* 142(2):862–79. doi: <u>10.1016/j.jfineco.2021.05.039</u>.
- Baum, Matthew A., and Phil Gussin. 2005. "Issue Bias: How Issue Coverage and Media Bias Affect Voter Perceptions of Elections." Retrieved August 16, 2023 (<u>https://scholar.harvard.edu/mbaum/publications/issue-bias-how-issue-coverage-and-mediabias-affect-voter-perceptions-elections</u>).
- Berinsky, Adam J. 2017. "Measuring Public Opinion with Surveys." *Annual Review of Political Science* 20(1):309–29. doi: <u>10.1146/annurev-polisci-101513-113724</u>.
- Biesbroek, Robbert, and Aogan Delaney. 2020. "Mapping the Evidence of Climate Change Adaptation Policy Instruments in Europe." *Environmental Research Letters* 15(8):083005. doi: <u>10.1088/1748-9326/ab8fd1</u>.
- Boncu, Ştefan, Oara Prundeanu, Andrei Corneliu Holman, and Simona Andreea Popuşoi. 2022.
 "Believing in or Denying Climate Change for Questionable Reasons: Generic Conspiracist Beliefs, Personality, and Climate Change Perceptions of Romanian University Students." *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 19(24):17038. doi: 10.3390/ijerph192417038.
- Bowen, Glenn A. 2009. "Document Analysis as a Qualitative Research Method." *Qualitative Research Journal* 9(2):27–40. doi: <u>10.3316/QRJ0902027</u>.
- Burkell, Jacquelyn, and Priscilla M. Regan. 2019. "Voter Preferences, Voter Manipulation, Voter Analytics: Policy Options for Less Surveillance and More Autonomy." *Internet Policy Review* 8(4). doi: <u>10.14763/2019.4.1438</u>.
- Calvo-Salguero, Antonia, María del Carmen Aguilar-Luzón, and María Pilar Berrios-Martos. 2008. "El comportamiento ecológico responsable: un análisis desde los valores biosféricos, socialesaltruistas y egoístas." *Revista Electrónica de Investigación y Docencia (REID)* (1). Retrieved from <u>http://www.revistareid.net/revista/n1/REID1art1.pdf</u>
- Cambardella, Claire, Brian D. Fath, Andrea Werdenigg, Christian Gulas, and Harald Katzmair. 2020. "Assessing the Operationalization of Cultural Theory through Surveys Investigating the Social Aspects of Climate Change Policy Making." *Weather, Climate, and Society* 12(4):651–65. doi: <u>10.1175/WCAS-D-19-0103.1</u>.

- Caprara, Gian Vittorio, Shalom Schwartz, Cristina Capanna, Michele Vecchione, and Claudio Barbaranelli. 2006. "Personality and Politics: Values, Traits, and Political Choice." *Political Psychology* 27(1):1–28. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9221.2006.00447.x.
- Cardno, Carol. 2019. "Policy Document Analysis: A Practical Educational Leadership Tool and a Qualitative Research Method." *Educational Administration: Theory and Practice* 24(4):623–40. doi: <u>10.14527/kuey.2018.016</u>.
- Charlot, Jean. 2021. *The Gaullist Phenomenon: The Gaullist Movement in the Fifth Republic*. Routledge. Retrieved from <u>https://books.google.de/books?id=EE5FEAAAQBAJ</u>
- Crowe, Sarah, Kathrin Cresswell, Ann Robertson, Guro Huby, Anthony Avery, and Aziz Sheikh. 2011. "The Case Study Approach." *BMC Medical Research Methodology* 11:100. doi: <u>10.1186/1471-</u> <u>2288-11-100</u>.
- Crozier, Michael J., and Thomas Glade. 2005. "Landslide Hazard and Risk: Issues, Concepts and Approach." *Landslide Hazard and Risk* 1–40. doi: <u>10.1002/9780470012659</u>.
- Dabla-Norris, Era, Thomas Helbling, Salma Khalid, Hibah Khan, Giacomo Magistretti, Alexandre Sollaci, and Krishna Srinivasan. 2023. "Public Perceptions of Climate Mitigation Policies: Evidence from Cross-Country Surveys." *Staff Discussion Notes* 2023(002). doi: <u>10.5089/9798400229756.006.A001</u>.
- Dake, Karl, and Aaron Wildavsky. 1991. "Individual Differences in Risk Perception and Risk-Taking Preferences." Pp. 15–24 in *The Analysis, Communication, and Perception of Risk, Advances in Risk Analysis,* edited by B. J. Garrick and W. C. Gekler. Boston, MA: Springer US. doi: <u>10.1007/978-1-</u> <u>4899-2370-7 2</u>
- De Groot, Judith I. M., and Linda Steg. 2007. "Value Orientations and Environmental Beliefs in Five Countries: Validity of an Instrument to Measure Egoistic, Altruistic and Biospheric Value Orientations." *Journal of Cross-Cultural Psychology* 38(3):318–32. doi: 10.1177/0022022107300278.
- Dehhaghi, Somayeh, Shahla Choobchian, Barat Ghobadian, Homayon Farhadian, Ants-Hannes Viira, Horatiu Ioan Stefanie, Steven Van Passel, and Hossein Azadi. 2022. "Five-Year Development Plans of Renewable Energy Policies in Iran: A Content Analysis." *Sustainability* 14(3):1501. doi: <u>10.3390/su14031501</u>.
- Douglas, Mary, and Aaron Wildavsky. 1982. *Risk and Culture: An Essay on the Selection of Technological and Environmental Dangers*. University of California Press. Retrieved from <u>https://books.google.nl/books?id=s6wwDwAAQBAJ</u>
- Esser, Frank, and Rens Vliegenthart. 2017. "Comparative Research Methods." Pp. 1–22 in *The International Encyclopedia of Communication Research Methods*. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd. doi: <u>10.1002/9781118901731.iecrm0035</u>
- Fairbrother, Malcolm. 2022. "Public Opinion about Climate Policies: A Review and Call for More Studies of What People Want." *PLOS Climate* 1(5):e0000030. doi: <u>10.1371/journal.pclm.0000030</u>.
- FASresearch. 2019. Roadmap to the Implementation of the Paris Agreement Study (RIPA). IAASA. Retrieved February 20, 2023 (<u>https://www.klimafonds.gv.at/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/sites/16/B769958-ACRP10-RIPA-KR17AC0K13717-EB.pdf</u>)
- Faye, Cheikh, and P. Macharia. 2022. "Can Municipalities Lead the Energy Transition? On Available Policy, Competences and Requirements for Action." Pp. 17–28 in *Sustainable Energy Access for Communities : Rethinking the Energy Agenda for Cities*, edited by A. Fall and R. Haas. Cham: Springer International Publishing. doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-68410-5_3

- Feddersen, Timothy, Sean Gailmard, and Alvaro Sandroni. 2009. "Moral Bias in Large Elections: Theory and Experimental Evidence." *American Political Science Review* 103(2):175–92. doi: <u>10.1017/S0003055409090224</u>.
- Frank, Alejandro Germán, Wolfgang Gerstlberger, Carolline Amaral Paslauski, Laura Visintainer Lerman, and Néstor Fabián Ayala. 2018. "The Contribution of Innovation Policy Criteria to the Development of Local Renewable Energy Systems." *Energy Policy* 115:353–65. doi: <u>10.1016/j.enpol.2018.01.036</u>.
- Ghazali, Ezlika M., Bang Nguyen, Dilip S. Mutum, and Su-Fei Yap. 2019. "Pro-Environmental Behaviours and Value-Belief-Norm Theory: Assessing Unobserved Heterogeneity of Two Ethnic Groups." *Sustainability* 11(12):3237. doi: <u>10.3390/su11123237</u>.
- Goebbert, Kevin, Hank C. Jenkins-Smith, Kim Klockow, Matthew C. Nowlin, and Carol L. Silva. 2012. "Weather, Climate, and Worldviews: The Sources and Consequences of Public Perceptions of Changes in Local Weather Patterns." *Weather, Climate, and Society* 4(2):132–44. doi: <u>10.1175/WCAS-D-11-00044.1</u>.
- Government of the Netherlands, Ministerie van Infrastructuur en. 2011. "Roles and Responsibilities of Provincial Government, Municipal Governments and Water Authorities - Environment -Government.Nl." Retrieved August 16, 2023 (<u>https://www.government.nl/topics/environment/roles-and-responsibilities-of-provincialgovernment-municipal-governments-and-water-authorities</u>).
- Han, Kyung Joon. 2020. "Beclouding Party Position as an Electoral Strategy: Voter Polarization, Issue Priority and Position Blurring." *British Journal of Political Science* 50(2):653–75. doi: <u>10.1017/S0007123417000618</u>.
- Hein, Nika. 2022. "Factors Influencing the Purchase Intention for Recycled Products: Integrating Perceived Risk into Value-Belief-Norm Theory." *Sustainability* 14(7):3877. doi: <u>10.3390/su14073877</u>.
- Herrera-Mendoza, Ketty, Mónica Acuña Rodríguez, and María Jesùs Ramírez Ordoñez. 2016. "Actitud y conducta pro-ecológica de jóvenes universitarios." Retrieved from <u>https://repositorio.cuc.edu.co/bitstream/handle/11323/1329/Actitud%20y%20conducta%20</u> <u>pro-ecol%C3%B3gica%20de.pdf?sequence=1</u>
- Hiratsuka, J., G. Perlaviciute, and L. Steg. 2018. "Testing VBN Theory in Japan: Relationships between Values, Beliefs, Norms, and Acceptability and Expected Effects of a Car Pricing Policy." *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour* 53:74–83. doi: <u>10.1016/j.trf.2017.12.015</u>.
- Hoppe, Thomas, Antonia Graf, Beau Warbroek, Imke Lammers, and Isabella Lepping. 2015. "Local Governments Supporting Local Energy Initiatives: Lessons from the Best Practices of Saerbeck (Germany) and Lochem (The Netherlands)." *Sustainability* 7(2):1900–1931. doi: <u>10.3390/su7021900</u>.
- Howlett, Michael. 2005. "What Is a Policy Instrument? Tools, Mixes, and Implementation Styles." Pp. 31–50 in *What Is a Policy Instrument? Tools, Mixes, and Implementation Styles*. McGill-Queen's University Press. doi: <u>10.1515/9780773581708-004</u>
- Hudson, Bob, David Hunter, and Stephen Peckham. 2019. "Policy Failure and the Policy-Implementation Gap: Can Policy Support Programs Help?" *Policy Design and Practice* 2(1):1–14. doi: <u>10.1080/25741292.2018.1540378</u>.
- IPCC. 2022. Climate Change 2022: Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability. Contribution of Working Group II to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Retrieved from <u>https://report.ipcc.ch/ar6/wg2/IPCC_AR6_WGII_FullReport.pdf</u>

- Jänicke, Martin. 2008. "Ecological Modernisation: New Perspectives." *Journal of Cleaner Production* 16(5):557–65. doi: <u>10.1016/j.jclepro.2007.02.011</u>.
- Johnson, Branden B., and Brendon Swedlow. 2021. "Cultural Theory's Contributions to Risk Analysis: A Thematic Review with Directions and Resources for Further Research." *Risk Analysis* 41(3):429–55. doi: <u>10.1111/risa.13299</u>.
- Johnson, Michael R., and Ian P. McCarthy. 2022. "Cultural Similarity and Impartiality on Voting Bias: The Case of FIFA's World's Best Male Football Player Award." *PLoS ONE* 17(7):e0270546. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0270546.
- Jones, Michael D. 2011. "Leading the Way to Compromise? Cultural Theory and Climate Change Opinion." *PS: Political Science & Politics* 44(4):720–25. doi: <u>10.1017/S104909651100134X</u>.
- Jordan, A. 2001. "Environmental Policy: Protection and Regulation." Pp. 4644–51 in *International Encyclopedia of the Social & Behavioral Sciences*, edited by N. J. Smelser and P. B. Baltes. Oxford: Pergamon. doi: <u>10.1016/B0-08-043076-7/04176-0</u>
- Khan, Anisur Rahman. 2016. "Policy Implementation: Some Aspects and Issues." *Journal of Community Positive Practices* (3):3–12. doi: <u>10.5089/9798400229756.006.A001</u>
- Krug, Michael, and Maria Rosaria Di Nucci. 2020. "Citizens at the Heart of the Energy Transition in Europe?: Opportunities and Challenges for Community Wind Farms in Six European Countries." *Renewable Energy Law and Policy Review* 9(4):9–27. doi: <u>10.4337/relp.2020.04.02</u>.
- Kuhn, Thomas S. 1983. "Rationality and Theory Choice." *The Journal of Philosophy* 80(10):563–70. doi: <u>10.2307/2026150</u>.
- Lachat, Romain. 2014. "Issue Ownership and the Vote: The Effects of Associative and Competence Ownership on Issue Voting." *Swiss Political Science Review* 20(4):727–40. doi: <u>10.1111/spsr.12121</u>.
- Ladd, Jonathan McDonald. 2010. "The Role of Media Distrust in Partisan Voting." *Political Behavior* 32(4):567–85. doi: <u>10.1007/s11109-010-9123-z</u>.
- Lee, I.-Ching, Eva E. Chen, Chia-Hung Tsai, Nai-Shing Yen, Arbee L. P. Chen, and Wei-Chieh Lin. 2016. "Voting Intention and Choices: Are Voters Always Rational and Deliberative?" *PLOS ONE* 11(2):e0148643. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0148643.
- Lee, I.-Ching, Eva E. Chen, Nai-Shing Yen, Chia-Hung Tsai, and Hsu-Po Cheng. 2017. "Are We Rational or Not? The Exploration of Voter Choices during the 2016 Presidential and Legislative Elections in Taiwan." *Frontiers in Psychology* 8:1762. doi: <u>10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01762</u>.
- Lefevere, Jonas, and Peter Van Aelst. 2014. "First-Order, Second-Order or Third-Rate? A Comparison of Turnout in European, Local and National Elections in the Netherlands." *Electoral Studies* 35:159–70. doi: <u>10.1016/j.electstud.2014.06.005</u>.
- Leiserowitz, Anthony. 2006. "Climate Change Risk Perception and Policy Preferences: The Role of Affect, Imagery, and Values." *Climatic Change* 77(1):45–72. doi: <u>10.1007/s10584-006-9059-9</u>.
- Lerman, Laura Visintainer, Wolfgang Gerstlberger, Mateus Ferreira Lima, and Alejandro G. Frank. 2021. "How Governments, Universities, and Companies Contribute to Renewable Energy Development? A Municipal Innovation Policy Perspective of the Triple Helix." *Energy Research & Social Science* 71:101854. doi: 10.1016/j.erss.2020.101854.
- Li, Ziqi, and A. Stewart Fotheringham. 2022. "The Spatial and Temporal Dynamics of Voter Preference Determinants in Four U.S. Presidential Elections (2008–2020)." *Transactions in GIS* 26(3):1609–28. doi: <u>10.1111/tgis.12880</u>.

- Lindkvist, Carmel, Eszter Juhasz-Nagy, Brita Fladvad Nielsen, Hans-Martin Neumann, Gabriele Lobaccaro, and Annemie Wyckmans. 2019. "Intermediaries for Knowledge Transfer in Integrated Energy Planning of Urban Districts." *Technological Forecasting and Social Change* 142:354–63. doi: <u>10.1016/j.techfore.2018.07.020</u>.
- Mauerer, Ingrid, Paul W. Thurner, and Marc Debus. 2015. "Under Which Conditions Do Parties Attract Voters' Reactions to Issues? Party-Varying Issue Voting in German Elections 1987–2009." *West European Politics* 38(6):1251–73. doi: 10.1080/01402382.2015.1026562.
- McNeeley, Shannon M., and Heather Lazrus. 2014. "The Cultural Theory of Risk for Climate Change Adaptation." *Weather, Climate, and Society* 6(4):506–19. doi: <u>10.1175/WCAS-D-13-00027.1</u>.
- Millner, Antony, and Helene Olivier. 2015. "Beliefs, Politics, and Environmental Policy." *Rev Environmental Economics and Policy* 10. doi: <u>10.1093/reep/rew010</u>.
- Nascimento, Leonardo, Takeshi Kuramochi, Gabriela Iacobuta, Michel den Elzen, Hanna Fekete, Marie Weishaupt, Heleen Laura van Soest, Mark Roelfsema, Gustavo De Vivero-Serrano, Swithin Lui, Frederic Hans, Maria Jose de Villafranca Casas, and Niklas Höhne. 2022. "Twenty Years of Climate Policy: G20 Coverage and Gaps." *Climate Policy* 22(2):158–74. doi: <u>10.1080/14693062.2021.1993776</u>.
- Neij, Lena, and Eva Heiskanen. 2021. "Municipal Climate Mitigation Policy and Policy Learning A Review." *Journal of Cleaner Production* 317:128348. doi: <u>10.1016/j.jclepro.2021.128348</u>.
- O'Leary, Zina. 2017. *The Essential Guide to Doing Your Research Project*. SAGE. Retrieved from <u>https://books.google.be/books?id=F2ECDgAAQBAJ</u>
- Ollier, Lana, Florence Metz, Alejandro Nuñez-Jimenez, Leonhard Späth, and Johan Lilliestam. 2022. "The European 2030 Climate and Energy Package: Do Domestic Strategy Adaptations Precede EU Policy Change?" *Policy Sciences* 55(1):161–84. doi: <u>10.1007/s11077-022-09447-5</u>.
- Oltedal, S., Moen, B., Klempe, H. and Rundmo, T. 2004. *Explaining risk perception. An evaluation of cultural theory*. Trondheim: Norwegian University of Science and Technology, p.46. Retrieved https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Detlef_Brem/post/How_should_I_interpret_it_and_what_could_be_the_causes_that_no_particular_sub_culture_dominates/attachment/59d630fdc49f478 072ea0c53/AS%3A273621245726720%401442247796683/download/Cultural_theory.pdf
- Oteman, Marieke, Mark Wiering, and Jan-Kees Helderman. 2014. "The Institutional Space of Community Initiatives for Renewable Energy: A Comparative Case Study of the Netherlands, Germany and Denmark." *Energy, Sustainability and Society* 4(1):11. doi: <u>10.1186/2192-0567-4-11</u>.
- Pascaris, Alexis S., Chelsea Schelly, Laurie Burnham, and Joshua M. Pearce. 2021. "Integrating Solar Energy with Agriculture: Industry Perspectives on the Market, Community, and Socio-Political Dimensions of Agrivoltaics." *Energy Research & Social Science* 75:102023. doi: <u>10.1016/j.erss.2021.102023</u>.
- PBL. 2021. "Climate and Energy Outlook 2021." *PBL Planbureau Voor de Leefomgeving*. Retrieved February 15, 2023 (<u>https://www.pbl.nl/en/publications/climate-and-energy-outlook-2021</u>).
- PBL. 2022. "Climate and Energy Outlook of the Netherlands 2022." *PBL Netherlands Environmental Assessment Agency*. Retrieved February 15, 2023 (<u>https://www.pbl.nl/en/publications/climate-and-energy-outlook-of-the-netherlands-2022</u>).
- Pearson, Adam R., Jonathon P. Schuldt, Rainer Romero-Canyas, Matthew T. Ballew, and Dylan Larson-Konar. 2018. "Diverse Segments of the US Public Underestimate the Environmental Concerns of Minority and Low-Income Americans." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 115(49):12429–34. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1804698115.

- Pendergraft, Curtis A. 1998. "Human Dimensions of Climate Change: Cultural Theory and Collective Action." *Climatic Change* 39(4):643–66. doi: <u>10.1023/A:1005323809980</u>.
- Pennings, Paul, and Hans Keman. n.d. "Chapter 3: Comparative Research Methods." Pp. 50–66 in *Comparative Politics*. Oxford University Press. doi: <u>10.1093/hepl/9780198820604.003.0003</u>
- Perino, Grischa, Johannes Jarke-Neuert, Felix Schenuit, Martin Wickel, and Cathrin Zengerling. 2022. "Closing the Implementation Gap: Obstacles in Reaching Net-Zero Pledges in the EU and Germany." *Politics and Governance* 10(3):213–25. doi: <u>10.17645/pag.v10i3.5326</u>.
- Peters, B. Guy. 2018. "The Challenge of Policy Coordination." *Policy Design and Practice* 1(1):1–11. doi: <u>10.1080/25741292.2018.1437946</u>.
- Pitt, Damian, and Alina Congreve. 2017. "Collaborative Approaches to Local Climate Change and Clean Energy Initiatives in the USA and England." *Local Environment* 22(9):1124–41. doi: 10.1080/13549839.2015.1120277.
- Poortinga, Wouter, Linda Steg, and Charles Vlek. 2002. "Environmental Risk Concern and Preferences for Energy-Saving Measures." *Environment and Behavior* 34(4):455–78. doi: <u>10.1177/00116502034004003</u>.
- Raad van Staat. 2021. "Concept Klimaatnota 2021." *Raad van State*. Retrieved February 20, 2023 (https://www.raadvanstate.nl/actueel/nieuws/@127315/w18-21-0275-iv/).
- Raad van Staat. 2022. "Concept Klimaatnota 2022." *Raad van State*. Retrieved February 20, 2023 (https://www.raadvanstate.nl/adviezen/@132977/w18-22-0086-iv/).
- Richard G. Newell. 2021. "Federal Climate Policy 101: Reducing Emissions." *Resources for the Future*. Retrieved February 15, 2023 (<u>https://www.rff.org/publications/explainers/federal-climate-policy-101/</u>).
- Rippl, Susanne. 2002. "Cultural Theory and Risk Perception: A Proposal for a Better Measurement." *Journal of Risk Research* 5(2):147–65. doi: <u>10.1080/13669870110042598</u>.
- Rittel, Horst W. J., and Melvin M. Webber. 1973. "Dilemmas in a General Theory of Planning." *Policy Sciences* 4(2):155–69. doi: <u>10.1007/BF01405730</u>.
- Rogge, Karoline S., and Kristin Reichardt. 2016. "Policy Mixes for Sustainability Transitions: An Extended Concept and Framework for Analysis." *Research Policy* 45(8):1620–35. doi: <u>10.1016/j.respol.2016.04.004</u>.
- Ryan, Daniel. 2015. "From Commitment to Action: A Literature Review on Climate Policy Implementation at City Level." *Climatic Change* 131(4):519–29. doi: <u>10.1007/s10584-015-1402-6</u>
- Scarpa, Riccardo, and Ken Willis. 2010. "Willingness-to-Pay for Renewable Energy: Primary and Discretionary Choice of British Households' for Micro-Generation Technologies." *Energy Economics* 32(1):129–36. doi: <u>10.1016/j.eneco.2009.06.004</u>.
- Schmid, Benjamin, Thomas Meister, Britta Klagge, and Irmi Seidl. 2020. "Energy Cooperatives and Municipalities in Local Energy Governance Arrangements in Switzerland and Germany." *The Journal of Environment & Development* 29(1):123–46. doi: <u>10.1177/1070496519886013</u>.
- Schmidt, Tobias S., Malte Schneider, Karoline S. Rogge, Martin J. A. Schuetz, and Volker H. Hoffmann. 2012. "The Effects of Climate Policy on the Rate and Direction of Innovation: A Survey of the EU ETS and the Electricity Sector." *Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions* 2:23–48. doi: <u>10.1016/j.eist.2011.12.002</u>.
- Slimak, Michael W., and Thomas Dietz. 2006. "Personal Values, Beliefs, and Ecological Risk Perception." *Risk Analysis* 26(6):1689–1705. doi: <u>10.1111/j.1539-6924.2006.00832.x</u>.

- Solano, Dante, Cinthya Díaz, and Paulo Peña. 2015. "Auto-Identificación Étnica, Valores y Su Relación Con El Voto En Las Elecciones Presidenciales Peruanas Del 2011 En Una Muestra de Jóvenes Universitarios." *E. Rodríguez, & R. Corcuera, Subjetividades Diversas: Análisis de La Situación Política, Social y Económica de Las Juventudes Peruanas* 163–85. doi: <u>10.13140/RG.2.1.3846.6325</u>
- Steg, Linda, Judith I. M. De Groot, Lieke Dreijerink, Wokje Abrahamse, and Frans Siero. 2011. "General Antecedents of Personal Norms, Policy Acceptability, and Intentions: The Role of Values, Worldviews, and Environmental Concern." *Society & Natural Resources* 24(4):349–67. doi: <u>10.1080/08941920903214116</u>.
- Steg, Linda, and Charles Vlek. 2009. "Encouraging Pro-Environmental Behaviour: An Integrative Review and Research Agenda." *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 29(3):309–17. doi: <u>10.1016/j.jenvp.2008.10.004</u>.
- Stern, Paul C., Thomas Dietz, Troy Abel, Gregory A. Guagnano, and Linda Kalof. 1999. "A Value-Belief-Norm Theory of Support for Social Movements: The Case of Environmentalism." *Human Ecology Review* 6(2). Retrieved from <u>https://www.humanecologyreview.org/pastissues/her62/62sternetal.pdf</u>
- Sun, Yuechi, Haiyan Liu, Yu Gao, and Minrui Zheng. 2023. "Research on the Policy Analysis of Sustainable Energy Based on Policy Knowledge Graph Technology—A Case Study in China." *Systems* 11(2):102. doi: 10.3390/systems11020102.
- Thompson, Michael. 1990. *Cultural Theory*. Routledge. Retrieved from <u>https://books.google.nl/books?id=OwHFDwAAQBAJ</u>
- Thompson, Michael. 2003. "Cultural Theory, Climate Change and Clumsiness." *Economic and Political Weekly* 38(48):5107–12. Retrieved from <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/4414349</u>
- UNFCCC. 2015. "The Paris Agreement." Retrieved February 20, 2023 (<u>https://unfccc.int/process-and-meetings/the-paris-agreement</u>).
- Van der Brug, Wouter, and Anthony Mughan. 2007. "Charisma, Leader Effects and Support for Right-Wing Populist Parties." *Party Politics* 13(1):29–51. doi: <u>10.1177/1354068806071260</u>.
- Van der Schoor, Tineke, and Bert Scholtens. 2015. "Power to the People: Local Community Initiatives and the Transition to Sustainable Energy." *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 43:666–75. doi: <u>10.1016/j.rser.2014.10.089</u>.
- Van der Pas, Daphne Joanna, Loes Aaldering, and Eefje Steenvoorden. 2022. "Gender Bias in Political Candidate Evaluation among Voters: The Role of Party Support and Political Gender Attitudes." *Frontiers in Political Science* 4. doi: <u>10.3389/fpos.2022.921252</u>
- Van der Werff, Ellen, and Linda Steg. 2016. "The Psychology of Participation and Interest in Smart Energy Systems: Comparing the Value-Belief-Norm Theory and the Value-Identity-Personal Norm Model." *Energy Research & Social Science* 22:107–14. doi: <u>10.1016/j.erss.2016.08.022</u>.
- Van der Werff, Ellen, Linda Steg, and Kees Keizer. 2014. "Follow the Signal: When Past pro-Environmental Actions Signal Who You Are." *Journal of Environmental Psychology* 40:273–82. doi: <u>10.1016/j.jenvp.2014.07.004</u>.
- Verschuuren, Jonathan. 2022. "June « 2022 « Environmental Law |." *New Dutch Policy Plans on Nature, Water, and Climate Change Aim to Transition the Agricultural Sector*. Retrieved February 15, 2023 (<u>https://blog.uvt.nl/environmentallaw/?m=202206</u>).
- Verweij, Marco. 2006. "Is the Kyoto Protocol Merely Irrelevant, or Positively Harmful, for the Efforts to Curb Climate Change?" Pp. 31–60 in *Clumsy Solutions for a Complex World: Governance,*



Politics and Plural Perceptions, Global Issues Series, edited by M. Verweij and M. Thompson. London: Palgrave Macmillan UK. doi: <u>10.1057/9780230624887</u> 2

- Wildavsky, Aaron, and Karl Dake. 1990. "Theories of Risk Perception: Who Fears What and Why?" *Daedalus* 119:41–60. Retrieved from <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/20025337</u>
- Williams, Ethlyn A., Rajnandini Pillai, Kevin B. Lowe, Dongil Jung, and David Herst. 2009. "Crisis, Charisma, Values, and Voting Behavior in the 2004 Presidential Election." *The Leadership Quarterly* 20(2):70–86. doi: <u>10.1016/j.leaqua.2009.01.002</u>.
- Wolf, Sabina, My Pham, Nathanial Matthews, and Philip Bubeck. 2021. "Understanding the Implementation Gap: Policy-Makers' Perceptions of Ecosystem-Based Adaptation in Central Vietnam." *Climate and Development* 13(1):81–94. doi: <u>10.1080/17565529.2020.1724068</u>.
- Zsidisin, George A., Lisa M. Ellram, Joseph R. Carter, and Joseph L. Cavinato. 2004. "An Analysis of Supply Risk Assessment Techniques." *International Journal of Physical Distribution & Logistics Management* 34(5):397–413. doi: <u>10.1108/09600030410545445</u>.
- Zuidema, Christian. 2016. *Decentralization in Environmental Governance: A Post-Contingency Approach*. Abingdon: Routledge. doi: <u>10.4324/9781315593357</u>

Data Sources

63

First comparison round:

- Het Hogeland. 2019. "Beleid Kleinschalige Duurzame Energie Opwekking Het Hogeland". Retrieved May 25, 2023 (https://raadhethogeland.nl/vergaderingen/lijst/vergadering?tx windmeetings windme etings%5Baction%5D=downloadDocument&tx windmeetings windmeetings%5Bcontroll er%5D=Agenda&tx windmeetings windmeetings%5Bdocument%5D=443923&cHash=5b 32d896efde61b2b8896684341a618d)
- Het Hogeland. 2021. "Duurzame ontwikkeling in Het Hogeland". Retrieved May 25, 2023 (https://hethogeland.nl/plannen-en-projecten/default-2778e58b66/omgevingsvisie/toekomstbeeld-en-ambities/17-duurzameontwikkelingsdoelen#:~:text=Gemeente%20Het%20Hogeland%20laat%20zich,een%20s chone%20en%20gezonde%20leefomgeving.)
- Het Hogeland. 2022a. "Warmtetransitieplan Het Hogeland". Retrieved May 25, 2023 (https://raadhethogeland.nl/vergaderingen/lijst/vergadering?tx windmeetings windme etings%5Baction%5D=downloadDocument&tx windmeetings windmeetings%5Bcontroll er%5D=Agenda&tx windmeetings windmeetings%5Bdocument%5D=448426&cHash=91 d92ff4a5f2e380ee78ec9789e2dfb1)
- Het Hogeland. 2022b. "Omgevingsvisie Het Hogeland". Retrieved May 25, 2023 (<u>https://www.ruimtelijkeplannen.nl/documents/NL.IMRO.1966.0VHHL2022-VS01/d NL.IMRO.1966.0VHHL2022-VS01.pdf</u>)
- Midden-Groningen. 2019a. "Duurzaamheidsvisie Midden-Groningen 2019 2022". Retrieved May 25, 2023 (<u>https://www.midden-groningen.nl/sites/default/files/2020-</u> <u>12/Duurzaamheidsvisie%20Midden-Groningen%202019-2022.pdf</u>)
- Midden-Groningen. 2019b. "Beleid Zonneparken in Midden-Groningen". Retrieved May 25, 2023 (https://www.midden-groningen.nl/sites/default/files/2020-12/Vastgesteld%20beleid%20zonneparken%20Midden-Groningen%202019.pdf)
- Midden-Groningen. 2021. "Transitievisie Warmte Midden-Groningen". Retrieved May 25, 2023 (<u>https://bestuur.midden-groningen.nl/Vergaderingen/Raadsvergadering/2021/25-november/19:30/Achtergrondrapportage-Transitievisie-Warmte-1.pdf</u>)
- Midden-Groningen. 2022. "Strategisch ontwikkeldocument Omgevingsvisie Midden-Groningen". Retrieved May 25, 2023 (<u>https://bestuur.midden-groningen.nl/Vergaderingen/Raadsvergadering/2022/03-februari/19:30/03-Strategisch-ontwikkelingdocument-Omgevingsvisie-Midden-Groningen-1.pdf</u>)
- Provincie Groningen. 2016a. "Vol ambitie op weg naar transitie Programma Energietransitie 2016-2019". Retrieved May 25, 2023 (https://www.provinciegroningen.nl/fileadmin/user_upload/Documenten/Beleid_en_doc umenten/Documentenzoeker/Klimaat_en_energie/Energie_transitie/Programma_Energie transitie_2016-2019.pdf)
- Provincie Groningen. 2016b. "Warmteplan van de Provincie Groningen". Retrieved May 25, 2023 (<u>https://www.provinciegroningen.nl/fileadmin/user_upload/Documenten/Beleid_en_doc</u> <u>umenten/Documentenzoeker/Klimaat_en_energie/Energie_transitie/Warmteplan-</u> <u>provincie-Groningen.pdf</u>)

- Provincie Groningen. 2018. "Vol ambitie op weg naar transitie: Programma Energietransitie 2016–2019 de Tussenstand". Retrieved May 25, 2023 (https://www.provinciegroningen.nl/fileadmin/user_upload/Documenten/Beleid en doc umenten/Documentenzoeker/Klimaat en energie/Energie transitie/Tussenstand progra mma Energietransitie 2016 2019 mei 2018.pdf)
- RES Groningen. 2021. "Regionale Energie Strategie RES 1.0 Groningen". Retrieved May 25, 2023 (<u>https://www.resgroningen.nl/over+de+res/achtergrondinformatie/handlerdownloadfiles.ashx?idnv=1990181</u>)
- RES Groningen. 2023. "Regionale Energie Strategie Voortgangsrapportage RES 2.0 Groningen". Retrieved May 25, 2023 (https://www.resgroningen.nl/over+de+res/achtergrondinformatie/handlerdownloadfil es.ashx?idnv=2467068)

Second comparison round:

- De Kiesraad. (2019). Provinciale Staten 20 maart 2019. Retrieved May 26, 2023 (https://www.verkiezingsuitslagen.nl/verkiezingen/detail/PS20190320/685199)
- De Kiesraad. (2019). Provinciale Staten 20 maart 2019. Retrieved May 26, 2023 (https://www.verkiezingsuitslagen.nl/verkiezingen/detail/PS20190320/685206)
- ChristenUnie. (2016). "Hoopvol Realistisch Verkiezingsprogramma 2017-2021". Retrieved May 26, 2023

(https://www.christenunie.nl/l/library/download/10071522/verkiezingsprogramma+2 017-2021+christenunie.pdf?redirected=1692186470)

- Christen-Democratisch Appèl. (2016). "Keuzes voor een beter Nederland Verkiezingsprogramma 2017-2021". Retrieved May 26, 2023 (<u>https://d14uo0i7wmc99w.cloudfront.net/CDA/Documenten/2017/TK2017/Verkiezingsprogramma%5B2017-2021%5D.pdf</u>)
- Forum voor Democratie. (2016). "Verkiezingsprogramma FVD 2017". Retrieved May 26, 2023 (https://dnpprepo.ub.rug.nl/10938/1/FvD_verkprogTK2017.pdf)
- Groenlinks. (2016). "Tijd voor verandering verkiezingsprogramma Groenlinks 2017-2021". Retrieved 26 May, 2023 (<u>https://deverkiezingswijzer.nl/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2017/02/Verkiezingsprogramma-GroenLinks-2017-20213.pdf</u>)
- Groninger Belang. (2016). "Groninger Belang Verkiezingsprogramma 2019-2023". Retrieved May 26, 2023 (<u>https://groningerbelang.nl/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2019/02/Verkiezingsprogramma-2019-2023-def.pdf</u>)
- Partij van de Arbeid. (2016). "Een verbonden samenleving verkiezingsprogramma 2017". Retrieved May 26, 2023 (<u>https://dnpprepo.ub.rug.nl/10867/19/PvdA-Verkiezingsprogramma-2017.pdf</u>)
- Socialistische Partij. (2016) "Programma voor een sociaal nederland Voor de verkiezingen van 15 maart 2017". Retrieved May 26, 2023 (https://www.sp.nl/sites/default/files/pak_de_macht.pdf)
- Volkspartij voor Vrijheid en Democratie. (2016). "Zeker nederland vvd verkiezingsprogramma 2017-2021". Retrieved May 26, 2023 (<u>https://www.vvd.nl/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2016/11/vvd_verkiezingsprogramma_pages.pdf</u>)



Appendix A

	VVD	FvD	GB	CDA	CU	PvdA	SP	GL
Pro- altruistic	Equality for race, gender, sex, and sexual orientation	Equality for race and gender		Equality for race and gender	Equality for race and gender	Equality for race, gender, sex, and sexual orientation	Equality for race, gender, sex, and sexual orientation	Equality for race, gender, sex, and sexual orientation
	Freedom of thought and belief	Freedom of thought and belief			Freedom of thought and belief			
	Accessible education, housing, energy, and healthcare	Accessible education	Accessible education, housing, healthcare, energy, and transportation					
	Better working conditions		-	Better working conditions				
	Euthanasia and abortion					Euthanasia and abortion		Euthanasia and abortion
	Parental aid			Parental aid	Parental aid	Parental aid		Parental aid
				Integration of refugees and immigrants				
				Human rights outside of NL				
				Stop racism and discrimination				

	VVD	FvD	GB	CDA	CU	PvdA	SP	GL
Con- altruistic				Harsher punishment of crime	Harsher punishment of crime			
	No face cover in public	No face cover in public			No face cover in public			
	No quota for women or handicapped at work							
		No open borders						
	Against immigrants	No Islamic immigrants		Restriction for immigrants	Restriction for immigrants	Restriction for immigrants		
				Refugees must learn Dutch and cultural norms		Refugees must learn Dutch and cultural norms		
	Return refu- gees to their origin country							
	No help for integration of refugees							
	Less social housing							
	Limit educational opportunties through numerus fixus							
				Against euthanasia	Against euthanasia			
					Against abortion			
					Against prostitution			
				Against drugs	Against drugs			
					Against selection of			

		medical procedures		
Right to ridicule religions				
			Deradicalisa- tion program for people influenced by war or terror	

	VVD	FvD	GB	CDA	CU	PvdA	SP	GL
Pro- biospheric		Fight plastic soup						
	Reduce GHG emissions		Reduce GHG emissions	Reduce GHG emissions	Reduce GHG emissions	Reduce GHG emissions	Reduce GHG emissions	Reduce GHG emissions
	Improve public transport		Improve public transport	Improve public transport	Improve public transport	Improve public transport		Improve and stimulate public transport
						No more building of highways	Build less highways	No more building of highways
	More and improved bicycle lanes				More and improved bicycle lanes	More and improved bicycle lanes		More and improved bicycle lanes
					Focus on electric vehicles	Focus on electric vehicles	Focus on electric vehicles	Focus on electric vehicles
	Invest into energy transition	Invest into energy transition			Invest into energy transition	Invest into energy transition		Invest into energy transition
					Build wind turbines and solar parks	Build wind turbines and solar parks	Build wind turbines and solar parks	Build wind turbines and solar parks
	Build energy- neutral buildings			Build energy- neutral buildings	Build energy- neutral buildings	Build energy- neutral buildings	Build energy- neutral buildings	Build energy- neutral buildings
	Participation in local energy initiatives			Participation in local energy initiatives	Participation in local energy initiatives	Participation in local energy initiatives	Participation in local energy initiatives	Participation in local energy initiatives
	Invest into circular economy	Invest into circular economy	Invest into circular economy	Invest into circular economy	Invest into circular economy	Invest into circular economy	Invest into circular economy	Invest into circular economy
	conomy	continy	continy	continy	continy	Increase gas prices and lower electricity prices	continy	Increase gas prices and lower electricity prices

	Reduce gas extraction in		Reduce gas extraction in	Reduce gas extraction in		Stop gas extraction in
	Groningen		Groningen	Groningen		Groningen
			No nuclear	No nuclear	No nuclear	No nuclear
			plants	plants	plants	plants
			No coal plants	No coal plants	No coal plants	No coal plants
			Increase tax for activities that release GHG and/or are polluting	Increase tax for activities that release GHG and/or are polluting	Increase tax for activities that release GHG and/or are polluting	Increase tax for activities that release GHG and/or are polluting
Stronger regulations for polluting businesses			Stronger regulations for polluting businesses	Stronger regulations for polluting businesses		Stronger regulations for polluting businesses
			Stronger regulations for aviation and ships	Stronger regulations for aviation and ships		Stronger regulations for aviation and ships
			Protect Natura 2000	Protect Natura 2000	Protect Natura 2000	
Protect ecology and enhance biodiversity			Protect ecology and enhance biodiversity	Protect ecology and enhance biodiversity	Protect ecology and enhance biodiversity	Protect ecology and enhance biodiversity
Stricter measures against environmental crimes			Stricter measures against environmental crimes			Stricter measures against environmental crimes
			Climate- adaptive places	Climate- adaptive places		Climate- adaptive places
Sustainable agricultural practices		Sustainable agricultural practices	Sustainable agricultural practices	Sustainable agricultural practices	Sustainable agricultural practices	Sustainable agricultural practices
						Stricter permitting process

		Stimulate sustainability
		in the Dutch Antilles

Con-
biospheri

VVD	FvD	GB	CDA	CU	PvdA	SP	GL
Invest and expand airport(s)	Invest and expand airport(s)	Invest and expand airport(s)	Invest and expand airport(s)		Invest and expand airport(s)	Invest and expand airport(s)	
Invest and expand seaports(s)	Invest and expand seaports(s)	Invest and expand seaport(s)	Invest and expand seaport(s)	Invest and expand river ports and infrastructure			
Reduce motor tax	Reduce motor tax	Reduce motor tax					
Invest and expand road infrastructure		Expand road infrastructure	Invest and expand road infrastructure	Invest and expand road infrastructure	Invest and expand road infrastructure	Invest and expand road infrastructure	
			Import fossil fuel				
		No CO2 storage		No CO2 storage			
No regulations for CO2 emissions							
No regulations for N2							
Open emergency lanes for traffic flow							
Light up roads in the evening and night							
No wind turbines on land after 6000MW		No wind parks and limited solar parks					
Keep gas extraction		Keep gas extraction at safe minimum	Keep gas extraction	Keep gas extraction with deadline	Keep gas extraction at safe minimum	Keep gas extraction at safe minimum	Keep gas extraction at safe minimum
No environmental zones							
Vitalize	Vitalize	Vitalize	Vitalize	Vitalize			
-----------------	---------------	---	---	-----------------	--		
livestock farms	livestock and	livestock farms	livestock farms	livestock farms			
and fisheries	fisheries	and fisheries	and fisheries	and fisheries			
More							
recreational							
spaces near							
natural areas							
		Against ecological restoration of farmland	Against ecological restoration of farmland				
			Supports pesticide use				

	VVD	FvD	GB	CDA	CU	PvdA	SP	GL
Pro-egoistic	Revoke Dutch nationality for heavy crimes							
	More surveillance on EU borders							
	Invest into military							
		More power for PM						
	Weaken the powers of Brussels	Weaken the power of Brussels			Weaken the power of Brussels		Weaken the power of brussels	
	Reject taxes and regulations levied by EU	Reject regulations levied by the EU			Reject regulations levied by the EU	Reject taxes levied by EU	Reject taxes and regulations levied by EU	
	Pause on new EU members	Stop on new EU members			Stop on new EU members		Stop in new EU members	
	Invest into trade, import and export							
	Provide development aid to poorer countries under stricter preconditions			Provide development aid to poorer countries under stricter preconditions				
	Maintain leading position in fishing and agriculture			Maintain leading position in EU innovation and market		Maintain leading position in world economics		
	Support temporary and flexible work contracts			Support temporary and flexible work contracts				

Image and seriesmigrants <th< th=""></th<>
Easier permitting process Image: selection of the selection of
permitting processImage: second seco
process Image: second
No subsidies for renewable energy Shorten paid sick leave Shorten paid
for renewable energy Image: state in the state in
energyKorte paid sick leaveKorte paid sick leaveKorte paid sick leaveKorte paid
Shorten paid sick leave
sick leave sick leave ick
Make healthcare more attractive for private investmentsReduce cooperate taxReduce cooperate tax <th< td=""></th<>
healthcare more attractive for private attractive for attractive for a
more attractive for private investmentsleader attractive for should workleader attractive for should work<
attractive for private investmentsend conservate cooperate taxReduce cooperate
private investmentsReduce cooperate taxReduce cooperate taxReduce coopera
investments(m)(m)(m)(m)(m)(m)(m)Reduce cooperate taxReduce cooperate taxReduce cooperateReduce cooperateReduce cooperateReduce cooperateReduce cooperateReduce cooperateReduce cooperateReduce cooperateReduce cooperateReduce cooperateReduce cooperateReduce cooperateReduce cooperateReduce cooperateReduce cooperateReduce cooperateReduce cooperateReduce cooperateReduce <br< td=""></br<>
Reduce cooperate taxReduce cooperate taxReduce cooper
cooperate taxcooperate taxcooper
Debilitated should workSocial assistance benefits under stricter preconditionsSocial assistance benefits under stricter benefits under stricter
should workImage: shoul
Social assistance benefits under stricterSocial assistance benefits under stricterSocial assistance benefits under stricterSocial assistance benefits under stricterSocial assistance benefits under stricterSocial assistance benefits under stricterSocial assistance benefits under stricterSocial assistance benefits under stricterSocial assistance benefits under stricterSocial assistance benefits under stricterSocial benefits under stricterSocial benefits under stricterSocial benefits under stricterSocial assistance benefits under stricterSocial benefits under stricterSocial benefits under stricterSocial benefits under stricterSocial benefits under stricterSocial benefits under stricterSocial benefits under stricterSocial columnSocial benefits under stricterSocial column
assistance<
benefits under stricterbenefits under
stricter stricter stricter income income<
preconditionspreconditionsincome<incomeincome<income<income<income<income<income<incomeincome<income<income<income<income<income<income<income<income<income<income<income<income<income<income<income<income<income<income<income<income<income<<
Rent prices should rise should rise ight ise higher than ight ise housing prices ight ise Less rental ight ise laws and more ight ise freedom to ight ise ight ise ight ise </td
should rise higher than higher than housing prices Less rental Less rental laws and more Less rental freedom to Freedom to hundlorde Invaluence
higher than housing prices end end end end Less rental laws and more freedom to handlorde Image: Constraint of the second of the s
housing prices Image: Constraint of the second se
Less rental Less rental laws and more laws and more freedom to freedom to
laws and more laws and more freedom to freedom to landlords landlords
freedom to freedom to landlords
landlorde
No privacy for Against digital No privacy for
major privacy laws major
criminais criminais no criminais
NS IS Allowed to maintain

	monopoly on	
	rail network	

	VVD	FvD	GB	CDA	CU	PvdA	SP	GL
Con-egoistic				Invest into pension	Invest into pension	Invest into pension		Invest into pension
					No closing of care homes	No closing of care homes		
	Invest into education	Invest into education		Invest into education	Invest into education	Invest into education	Invest into education	Invest into education
					Less student loans		Less student loans	Less student loans
				Provide financial aid for young families	Provide financial aid for young families	Provide financial aid for young families		Provide financial aid for young families
	Ensure sufficient incomes		Ensure sufficient incomes	Ensure sufficient incomes	Ensure sufficient incomes	Ensure sufficient incomes	Ensure sufficient incomes	Ensure sufficient incomes
					Flexible working hours for parents and elderly	Flexible working hours for parents and elderly		
	Compensate Groningen residents against gas damages		Compensate Groningen residents against gas damages					
					Invest into housing	Invest into housing	Invest into housing	Invest into housing
					Lower rental prices		Lower rental prices	
	Invest into healthcare	Invest into healthcare		Invest into healthcare	Invest into healthcare	Invest into healthcare	Invest into healthcare	Invest into healthcare
					Lower own risk Longer paid	Abolishment of own risk		
	T		T	.	sick leave	T 1 1 1	T	T 1 1 1
	Invest into transportation		Invest into transportation	Invest into transportation	Invest into transportation	Invest into transportation	Invest into transportation	Invest into transportation

		Invest into	Invest into		Invest into	Invest into
		charities	charities		charities	charities
	Invest into	Invest into	Invest into	Invest into	Invest into	
	regional	regional	regional	regional	regional	
	economy	economy	economy	economy	economy	
Reform tax		Reform tax	Reform tax	Reform tax	Reform tax	Reform tax
system, less		system, less	system, less	system, less	system, less	system, less
taxes for low-		taxes for low-	taxes for low-	taxes for low-	taxes for low-	taxes for low-
medium		medium	medium	medium	medium	medium
income		income	income	income	income	income
		Less tax	Less tax	Less tax	Less tax	Less tax
		benefits for the	benefits for the	benefits for the	benefits for the	benefits for the
		rich	rich	rich	rich	rich
		Stricter	Stricter	Stricter	Stricter	Stricter
		measures for	measures for	measures for	measures for	measures for
		tax fraud or	tax fraud or	tax fraud or	tax fraud or	tax fraud or
		evasion	evasion	evasion	evasion	evasion
Stronger EU		Stronger EU	Stronger EU	Stronger EU		
regulations		regulations	regulations	regulations		
Support start-			Support start-			
ups			ups			
Better						
protection for						
first						
responders	 			T	T	
niprove				niprove privacy laws	niprove	
Against				privacy laws	privacy laws	
monopoly of						
NS on rail						
network						
	Supports	Supports		Support		
	bottom-up	bottom-up		bottom-up		
	approach	approach		approach		